"SI IGBT AND SIC MOSFET" HYBRID SWITCH FOR VOLTAGE SOURCE CONVERTERS

by

Haichen Liu

A dissertation submitted to the faculty of The University of North Carolina at Charlotte in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Electrical Engineering

Charlotte

2022

Approved by:

Dr. Tiefu Zhao

Dr. Michael Mazzola

Dr. Robert Cox

Dr. Shen-En Chen

©2022 Haichen Liu ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ABSTRACT

HAICHEN LIU. "Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET" Hybrid Switch for Voltage Source Converters. (Under the direction of DR. TIEFU ZHAO)

The SiC devices have been a strong competitor than the conventional Si devices due to the superior characteristics of high operating voltage, low forward voltage, fast switching speed, and high operating temperature. However, the maturity of SiC technology is still in the progress of catching up with the Si devices, the device cost for SiC MOSFET is still much higher than the Si devices. In addition, the maximum current rating of the available SiC devices are still lower than the Si devices, this also limits the utilization of SiC device in high-power applications. In order to combine the Si IGBT's advantages of low cost and high overload capability and the SiC MOSFET's advantages of low switching loss. The Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are connected in parallel as a new switching unit. In this dissertation, the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET hybrid switch (Si/SiC HyS) in the application of voltage source converters is investigated. The main works are as follows:

Firstly, the configuration, conduction characteristic, and switching characteristic of Si/SiC HyS are introduced. The unique dynamic current sharing process and loss modeling for the Si/SiC HyS are analyzed and proposed. The conduction and switching performance are characterized experimentally.

Secondly, the operation optimization including the Si and SiC device current rating selection, gate delay time selection, and active thermal control for the Si/SiC HyS are investigated. By using the proposed Si and SiC current rating optimization method, the most cost-effective Si/SiC HyS pairs are obtained for the Si/SiC HyS converter. The optimization of the gate delay time reduces the total semiconductor loss for the Si/SiC HyS

and improves the converter efficiency. In order to overcome the thermal unbalance between the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET, two active thermal control algorithms, named "conduction time variation active thermal control" and "switching sequence dispatch active thermal control", are proposed to reduce the thermal stress of SiC MOSFE. Experimental results validated the effectiveness of the proposed ATC algorithms.

Thirdly, the performance of Si/SiC HyS-based converter is improved by the proposed multi-objective operation control. In the light load condition, the converter operates with the conventional gate driving sequence, while in the heavy load condition, the converter's maximum output power is improved by using the proposed active thermal control algorithms. The experimental results show that the maximum output power of Si/SiC HyS-based buck converter is improved by 5.9%. In addition to the maximum output power improvement, the proposed active thermal control for the Si/SiC HyS can also enhance the converter's reliability. The reliability enhancement evaluation was investigated based on the UPS inverter application. A mission profile-based converter reliability enhancement evaluation is conducted to assess the yearly accumulated damage reduction on the device bond wire by using the active thermal control. The analysis results show that the yearly accumulated damage on the SiC MOSFET is reduced by 80% by using the proposed active thermal control. Thereby, the useful lifetime of Si/SiC HyS-based converter is extended.

Finally, two types of Si/SiC HyS-based three-level active neutral-point-clamped (3L-ANPC) inverter are proposed for high efficiency and low device cost. The proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are compared with the full Si IGBT, full SiC MOSFET, and Si with SiC devices-based hybrid 3L-ANPC solutions on the inverter

efficiency, power capacity, and device cost. It is shown that compared with the full Si IGBT 3L-ANPC solution, the inverter efficiency improvement by using Si/SiC HyS is 2.4% and 1.8% at light load condition and heavy load condition, respectively. Compared to the full SiC MOSFET solution and 2-SiC MOSFET hybrid scheme, the device cost of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC is reduced by 78% and 50% with 0.28% and 0.21% maximum inverter efficiency sacrifices. The testing results show that the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter is a cost-effective way to realize high inverter efficiency. Between the two proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters, the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter has lower device cost which makes it more suitable for cost-sensitive and high efficiency applications. While the 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter has higher output power capacity, making it a better candidate for high power density, high power capacity, and high efficiency applications. Based this work, a 50kW 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC battery inverter is proposed as a cost-effective and high efficiency solution for the energy storage industry. The design process and testing results are presented.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The continuous help and support from UNC Charlotte and EPIC warmed me deeply during the hard time in the pandemic and makes this dissertation possible.

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my advisor and committee chair, Professor Tiefu Zhao. His guidance and advice carried me through all the stages of my Ph.D. period. Without his guidance and persistent help, this dissertation would not have been possible.

I would like to thank my committee members, Professor Michael Mazzola, Professor Robert Cox, and Professor Shen-En Chen for all your support and help during my Ph.D. journey. Words can never be enough to thank your kindness.

I thank my fellow labmates in REPEARL: Luocheng Wang, Yafeng Wang, Xiwen xu, Jiale Zhou, Shangze Chen, and Kamal Paul, for the stimulating discussions, for the sleepless nights we were working together before deadlines, and for all the fun we have had in the last several years.

Last but not the least, I would like to thank my friends and family for helping me survive all the stress and not letting me give up, for the encouragement and pushing me further than I thought I could go.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xvii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Motivation	1
1.2 Development of Semiconductor Devices	5
1.2.1 Development of Si IGBT	6
1.2.2 Development of SiC MOSFET	
1.2.3 Development of Hybrid Devices	9
1.3 Literature Review	11
1.3.1 Gate Driving Redundance	11
1.3.2 Current Ratio Optimization	14
1.3.3 Inverter Prototypes	16
1.3.4 Gate Driving Circuit and Power Module Design	
1.4 Summary	
CHAPTER 2: CHARACTERIZATION OF HYBRID SWITCH	
2.1 Conduction Characteristic Comparison of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET	
2.2 Switching Characteristic Comparison of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET	
2.3 Conduction Characteristics of Hybrid Switch	
2.3.1 Dynamic Current Sharing Process	
2.3.2 Steady State Current Sharing	
2.4 Gate Driving Sequence and Switching Characteristic	
2.5 Loss Modeling for Hybrid Switch	

2.5.1 Conduction Loss Modeling	33
2.5.2 Switching Loss Modeling	36
2.6 Summary	36
CHAPTER 3: OPERATION OPTIMIZATION FOR HYBRID SWITCH	38
3.1 Si and SiC Current Rating Optimization for Hybrid Switch	38
3.2 Optimization of Gate Delay Time	41
3.2.1 Turn on Delay Time Optimization	41
3.2.2 Turn off Delay Time Optimization	45
3.2.3 Gate Delay Time Optimization Impact	50
3.3 Active Thermal Control for Si/SiC HyS	54
3.3.1 Thermal Modeling for Si/SiC HyS	55
3.3.2 Conduction Time Variation-Based Active Thermal Control	56
3.3.3 Switching Sequence Dispatch-Based Active Thermal Control	59
3.4 Summary	62
CHAPTER 4: OPERATION OPTIMIZATION OF HYBRID SWITCH-BASED	
CONVERTER	64
4.1 Multi-Objective Operation Control for Hybrid Switch-Based Converter	64
4.2 Reliability-Oriented Active Thermal Control for UPS Inverter Application	67
4.2.1 Reliability-Oriented Active Thermal Control	67
4.2.2 Bond Wire Lifetime Modeling and Damage Accumulation	70
4.2.3 Mission Profile-Based Lifetime Prediction for Si/SiC HyS	73
4.2.4 Mission Profile and Junction Temperature Mapping	74
4.4 Summary	80
CHAPTER 5: HYBRID SWITCH-BASED 3L-ANPC INVERTER	81
5.1.2-Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Topology	84

5.2.4-Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Topology	
5.3 Thermal Modeling	
5.4 Inverter Performance Evaluation	
5.5 Summary	
5.6 Application Example 2 Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Battery Inve	erter for Energy
Storage Integration	
5.6.1 Inverter Design	
5.6.2 Experimental Test	
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORKS	
6.1 Conclusion	
6.2 Future Works	
6.3 Main Publications	
REFERENCES	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1-1 Comparison of the different IGBT concepts	6
Table 1-2 Efficiency performance summary of Si/SiC HyS-based	17
prototypes	
Table 2-1 Double pulse experiment parameters	29
Table 3-1 1200V/100A Si/SiC HyS combinations	39
Table 3-2 Simulation parameters	40
Table 3-3 Optimal turn on delay time at different current levels	45
Table 3-4 Optimal turn off delay time at different current levels	49
Table 3-5 Experimental parameters	51
Table 4-1 Testing parameters	65
Table 4-2 Simulation parameters	68
Table 4-3 SiC MOSFET device failure modes summary	70
Table 5-1 System parameters	90
Table 5-2 Testing parameters	99
Table 5-3 Device cost comparison between different 3L-ANPC solutions	101
Table 5-4 Comparison of two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC solution	102
Table 5-5 Simulation parameters	107
Table 5-6 Testing parameters	109

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1-1 Si, SiC and GaN material properties.	1
Figure 1-2 Conduction loss comparison between SiC MOSFET and Si	2
IGBT.	
Figure 1-3 Switching loss comparison between SiC MOSFET and Si	2
IGBT.	
Figure 1-4 1.2kV device cost comparison between the Si IGBT and SiC	4
MOSFET.	
Figure 1-5 Si/SiC HyS configuration.	5
Figure 1-6 High power rating Si IGBT module.	7
Figure 1-7 Roadmap of the hybrid switch.	10
Figure 1-8 Gate driving sequence for the Si/SiC HyS.	12
Figure 1-9 Gate driving sequence proposed in [57].	12
Figure 1-10 Current ratio optimization process summary.	15
Figure 1-11 The fabricated power module in [58].	19
Figure 1-12 1200V, 200A/400A/600A three phase Si/SiC HyS modules	19
in [59].	
Figure 1-13 Turn-on current paths of the proposed single gate driver	20
circuit.	
Figure 1-14 Packaged 1200V/200A Si/SiC HyS half-bridge module with	20
the gate driver circuit integrated.	
Figure 2-1 Conduction characteristic of Si IGBT IKW15N120T2.	21

Figure 2-2 Conduction characteristic of SiC MOSFET C3M0075120D.	22	
Figure 2-3 Reverse conduction characteristic of SiC MOSFET	22	
C3M0075120D.		
Figure 2-4 Typical switching waveforms of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.	23	
Figure 2-5 Si/SiC HyS équivalent conduction model with parasitic	24	
inductance.		
Figure 2-6 The dynamic current sharing process under different power	25	
loop parasitic inductance.		
Figure 2-7 Steady state conduction model of Si/SiC HyS.	25	
Figure 2-8 Si/SiC HyS switching sequences.	28	
Figure 2-9 Schematic of the double pulse test.	29	
Figure 2-10 Double pulse test experimental setup.	30	
Figure 2-11 Turn on process of Si/SiC HyS.	31	
Figure 2-12 Turn off process of Si/SiC HyS.	32	
Figure 3-1 Proposed Si and SiC current rating algorithm.	38	
Figure 3-2 Device maximum junction temperature comparison of	40	
different Si/SiC HyS pairs.		
Figure 3-3 Si/SiC HyS turn on loss analysis.	41	
Figure 3-4 Si/SiC HyS turn on process under different turn on delay.	42	
Figure 3-5 Gate signal delay check.	43	
Figure 3-6 Si/SiC HyS turn on loss vs. different turn on delay.	46	
Figure 3-7 Si/SiC HyS turn on process at Δt_{on} =-0.04µs.	44	
Figure 3-8 Si/SiC HyS turn off loss analysis.	46	

Figure 3-9 Si/SiC HyS turn off process under different turn off delay.	47
Figure 3-10 Si/SiC HyS turn off loss vs. different turn off delay.	48
Figure 3-11 Si/SiC HyS turn off process at $\Delta t_{off}=1.2 \mu s$.	48
Figure 3-12 Turn off loss increase under different constant Δt_{off} .	49
Figure 3-13 Converter efficiency and thermal performance under	52
different turn on delay time.	
Figure 3-14 The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET under	52
different turn on delay time.	
Figure 3-15 Converter efficiency and thermal performance under	53
different turn off delay time.	
Figure 3-16 The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET under	53
different turn off delay time.	
Figure 3-17 Si/SiC HyS thermal model.	55
Figure 3-18 Proposed conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm.	55
Figure 3-19 The thermal coupler and device case coupling method.	56
Figure 3-20 Measured device case temperature and converter efficiency	56
under different ΔT .	
Figure 3-21 Estimated device junction temperature under different ΔT .	58
Figure 3-22 Device voltage and current waveforms at $\Delta T=10\mu s$.	59
Figure 3-23 Illustration of switching sequence dispatch-based ATC	60
algorithm.	
Figure 3-24 Measured device case temperature and converter efficiency	61
vs. ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence	

Figure 3-25 Estimated device case temperature and converter efficiency	61
vs. ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence.	
Figure 3-26 Gate driving signals of SSD-ATC.	62
Figure 4-1 Control objectives depending on the output current.	64
Figure 4-2 Experimental result of multi-objective operation control.	66
Figure 4-3 Topology of the UPS inverter.	68
Figure 4-4 The device junction temperature.	69
Figure 4-5 Lifetime prediction steps.	73
Figure 4-6 Repetitive daily power mission profile for UPS applications.	75
Figure 4-7 Yearly ambient temperature profile.	75
Figure 4-8 Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET ΔT_j and T_{j_mean} mapping.	76
Figure 4-9 Yearly ΔT_j of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.	77
Figure 4-10 Yearly T_{j_mean} of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.	78
Figure 4-11 Comparison of device yearly accumulated damage between	79
using ATC and not using ATC.	
Figure 5-1 One-leg 3L-ANPC topology.	81
Figure 5-2 Two types of Si&SiC hybrid 3L-ANPC topology.	83
Figure 5-3 Proposed two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.	83
Figure 5-4 Commutation analysis of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC	84
inverter from "P" state to "O" state at positive inductor current.	
Figure 5-5 Commutation analysis of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC	85
inverter from "P" state to "O" state at negative inductor current.	

Figure 5-6 Commutation analysis of 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC	86
inverter from "P" state to "O" state at positive inductor current.	
Figure 5-7 Commutation analysis of 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC	87
inverter from "P" state to "O" state at negative inductor current.	
Figure 5-8 Thermal model structure for the 3L-ANPC inverter.	88
Figure 5-9 Loss comparison of different 3L-ANPC inverter solutions.	89
Figure 5-10 Loss breakdown for 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.	91
Figure 5-11 Loss breakdown for 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.	91
Figure 5-12 Device junction temperature estimation under different	93
output power.	
Figure 5-13 Single-phase universal 3L-ANPC experimental prototype.	93
Figure 5-14 Inverter normal operation waveforms.	95
Figure 5-15 Si/SiC HyS switching waveforms.	96
Figure 5-16 Steady state current sharing of the Si/SiC HyS.	97
Figure 5-17 Inverter efficiency improvement evaluation.	100
Figure 5-18 Inverter efficiency comparison between different 3L-ANPC	100
solutions.	
Figure 5-19 Semiconductor device selection.	104
Figure 5-20 Conduction loss comparison between the half-bridge IGBT	105
modules.	
Figure 5-21 PCB-based DC busbar.	106
Figure 5-22 One-phase connection between the Si IGBT half bridge	106
modules and the Si/SiC HyS half bridge board.	

Figure 5-23 Power block with heatsinks.	107
Figure 5-24 Relationship between thermal resistance and the SiC	108
MOSFET maximum junction temperature.	
Figure 5-25 Device junction temperature simulation results.	109
Figure 5-26 Implemented 40kW three-phase Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC	110
inverter prototype.	
Figure 5-27 Experimental setup.	110
Figure 5-28 Output voltage and current waveforms of 3L-ANPC inverter	111
utilizing Si/SiC HyS.	
Figure 5-29 Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter power stage efficiency.	111

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Si	Silicon
SiC	Silicon Carbide
GaN	Gallium Nitride
Si/SiC HyS	Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET Hybrid Switch
GaN	Gallium Nitride
GTR	Giant transistor
GTO	Gate Turn-off Thyristor
MOSFET	Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor
IGBT	Insulated Gate Bipolar Transistor
PT	Punch Through
NPT	Non-Punch Through
FS	Filed Stop
VDMOS	Vertical Diffusion Metal-Oxide Semiconductor
JFET	Junction Field Effect Transistor
3L-ANPC	Three-Level Active Neutral Point Clamped
BOM	Bill of Material
DSP	Digital Signal Processor
UPS	Uninterruptable Power Supply
AC	Alternating Current
DC	Direct Current
DSP	Digital Signal Processor

mH	Millihenry
ms	Millisecond
J	Joule
PCB	Printed Circuit Board
S	Second
SiC	Silicon Carbide
V	Volt
W	Watt
Ω	Ohm
ATC	Active thermal control

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Motivation

Power electronics has been widely used in the power conversion, power system protection, national defense, and many other applications. The high-power density and high efficiency power supplies are in demanding in different areas including electrical vehicles, energy storage systems, renewable energy microgrids, etc. In the power conversion process, semiconductor devices have significant impact on the performance of power electronic systems [1]-[10].

Currently, the power electronic system is in facing of the transition from Si material semiconductor devices to the wide bandgap devices due to the superior performance on the high operation voltage and high frequency switching, as shown in Figure 1-1. For the SiC material-based devices, they can operate at higher temperatures, higher operation voltage, and higher switching frequency due to the SiC material's better properties [11].

Among the third-generation wide bandgap devices, SiC MOSFET is a typical device that has been widely utilized in the high power density and high efficiency scenarios. The comparisons considering conduction loss, switching loss, and device cost between the



Figure 1-1 Si, SiC, and GaN material properties [11].



Figure 1-2 Conduction loss comparison between SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT.



Figure 1-3 Switching loss comparison between SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT.

Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are made and depicted from Figure 1-2 to Figure 1-4. In Figure 1-2 and Figure 1-3, the comparisons are made based on the selected devices Infineon 1200 V / 75 A Si IGBT IKY75N120CH3 [12] and Wolfspeed 1200 V / 74 A SiC MOSFET C3M0021120K [13]. The data used in the comparison is from the manufacturer's datasheets.

As shown in Figure 1-2, at the low current area, the SiC MOSFET has significant advantage in conduction characteristics. This is because that SiC MOSFET can be seen as an on-state resistance during its conduction, whereas, the Si IGBT has a threshold voltage. In the high current area, the Si IGBT has advantage over the SiC MOSFET. The conductivity modulation effect of Si IGBT contributes to a very low conduction voltage for the Si IGBT at high current. The low conduction voltage increases the overload capability for the Si IGBT. Through the comparison, it is noted that the SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT has complementary conduction characteristics: SiC MOSFET has advantage in conducting low current while Si IGBT has advantage in conducting high current.

In Figure 1-3, the switching loss of selected Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are compared. It is shown that compared to the Si IGBT, the SiC MOSFET has significantly lower switching loss. With the increase of load current, the switching loss difference increases. At the load current of 80 A, the Si IGBT has a 75% higher switching loss. Through the comparison, another complementary characteristic on the switching loss is found.

The device cost comparison between the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET for the discrete devices and power modules are made and depicted in Figure 1-4 (a) and (b). The device cost is from Digi-key on a bulk order more than 2000 units. The 1.2 kV SiC MOSFET devices include the off-the-shelf products from Wolfpeed, Rohm, and Onsemi. The Si IGBT devices include the products from Infineon and IXYS. It is shown that the SiC MOSFET has a much higher device cost both on discrete devices and power modules. With the increase of current rating, the device cost increases significantly. It is noted that the third complementary characteristic is on the device cost.

Based on the above analysis, the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET has complementary characteristics on the conduction loss, switching loss, and the device cost. It is nature to consider combing the advantages of the two types of semiconductor devices. Thus, the Si/SiC HyS is proposed. As illustrated in Figure 1-5, the Si/SiC HyS consists of a high



(b) Power module cost comparison

Figure 1-4 1.2kV device cost comparison between the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET. current rated Si IGBT and low current rated SiC MOSFET connected in parallel. The Si/SiC HyS has the following advantages than the individual Si IGBT or SiC MOSFET:

 Better conduction characteristics than the pure Si IGBT or SiC MOSFET. Compared to the individual Si IGBT, the Si/SiC HyS has no threshold voltage due to the paralleled SiC MOSFET, thus having low conduction voltage at low current. At high current, compared to the individual SiC MOSFET, the Si/SiC HyS has higher current carrying capability and lower conduction voltage due to the paralleled Si IGBT. Thereby, the overload capability is improved.



Figure 1-5 Si/SiC HyS configuration.

- 2) Lower switching loss and higher switching frequency than the pure Si IGBT. Because of the paralleled configuration, the SiC MOSFET can help the Si IGBT to realize zero voltage switching by turning on first and turning off last in every switching cycle. Thus, the switching loss of Si IGBT is significantly reduced. The switching loss and switching frequency of the Si/SiC HyS is significantly improved.
- 3) Lower device cost than the pure SiC MOSFET. In the Si/SiC HyS configuration, only a small current rated SiC MOSFET is needed. So, the device cost for the Si/SiC HyS is reduced compared to a full current rated SiC MOSFET.

Through the analysis and comparison, the motivation to investigate the Si/SiC HyS and its application in power electronic converters is: a cost-effective way to realize high efficiency and high power density for power electronic systems.

1.2 Development of Semiconductor Devices

From the point of first semiconductor devices crystal detector was developed by Karl Ferdinand Braun at 1874, different kinds of semiconductor device, such as the transistors, GTR, GTO, MOSFET, and IGBT has been developed and used in the power electronics systems. In this part, the development of the most widely used semiconductor device Si IGBT and the emerging SiC MOSFET are introduced. 1.2.1 Development of Si IGBT

The Si IGBT, as a superior alternative to bipolar power transistors in 1980s, has been widely applied to most power electronic applications, especially medium and highpower scenarios, such as the ac drive, UPS, renewable energy systems [14], [15]. Table 1-1 shows the three design concepts of Si IGBT technology between PT, and NPT IGBT and FS IGBT [15], [16].

The early stage of Si IGBT technology was the PT-IGBT, the collector is highly doped with P+ layer which introduces the PN junction injection mechanism. The

	PT-IGBT	NPT-IGBT	FS-IGBT	
p-emitter	very high efficient	low efficient	low efficient	
n-draft	thin	medium	thin	
additional n-layer	buffer layer =highly doped to reduce the very high emitter efficiency to stop the electrical field low	no high	filed stop layer = weakly doped to stop only the electrical field high	
carrier metime	(lifetime killing)	ingn	mgn	
structure	Gate Emitter Gate	Gate Emitter Gate	Gate Emilter Gate	

Table 1-1 Comparison of the different IGBT concepts [15], [16]

conduction voltage is greatly reduced compared to the VDMOS. But PT-IGBT has a large tail current which is caused by the long recovery of holes and electrons restored in the N-region. Thus, the turn-off loss is greatly increased. The NPT-IGBT, which is lightly doped and only has the P layer, reduced the tail current when IGBT is turned off. Thereby the turn-off loss is reduced. Compared to the PT-IGBT, the NPT-IGBT is more thermally stable. The turn-off loss is less temperature sensitive and its on-state resistance voltage is strongly positive which makes it suitable for parallel operation for high power applications. However, the NPT-IGBT has a thick n-drift layer which increases conduction voltage in high voltage devices. This is the main disadvantage of the NPT-IGBT. The FS-IGBT was invented by *Laska et al.* [15] around the year of 2000. The thickness of n-drift region is reduced, and a thin field stop layer was added to stop the electric field and increase the voltage blocking capability. As a result of this, the forward voltage can be decreased.

Currently, the Si IGBT products has been manufactured from 600 V to 6500 V for different applications. The current level is from several amperes to 3600 A. The related off-the-shelf products are shown in Figure 1-6. With the increased requirement for the





(a) Infineon 6500 V / 750 A Si IGBT (b) Infineon 1200 V / 3600 A Si IGBT power module (FZ750R65KE3NOSA1) power module (FZ3600R12HP4HOSA2)

Figure 1-6 High power rating Si IGBT modules.

power electronic system on the power density and efficiency, the Si IGBTs gradually fail to meet the new requirements. The main limit for the Si IGBT is the high switching loss. When the Si IGBT is used in the high frequency, not only the converter efficiency will drop but introduce thermal unstable issue [17]. To reduce the switching loss and increase the Si IGBT switching frequency, the researchers proposed different soft-switching circuits or PWM methods for the Si IGBT-based converter [18]-[26], but the soft switching circuits will increase the number of passive components that result in higher system complexity, weight, and volume also reduce the reliability. The PWM methods that have the softswitching capability is only suitable for specific topologies and will increase the complexity of control side. Thereby, the use of soft switching methods to increase the Si IGBT switching frequency is limited.

1.2.2 Development of SiC MOSFET

The SiC material, which is one of the third-generation semiconductor materials, was suggested to use in the power devices such as MOSFET in 1989 [27]. Since the first 750 V 6H-SiC-MOSFET and 1100 V 4H-SiC-MOSFET were published in 1997 [28],[29], the research about the SiC MOSFET to reduce the on-resistance while a high blocking voltage start to be widely investigated. Compared to the Si IGBT, the SiC MOSFET has the following advantages [30], [31].

- SiC MOSFET has faster switching speed and thus having much lower switching loss. The switching frequency of SiC MOSFET can achieve up to several megahertz.
- 2) The body diode of SiC MOSFET has neglectable reverse recovery current than the antiparallel diode of Si IGBT. The recovery loss and the high-frequency noise caused by the recovery process are significantly reduced.
- 3) The SiC MOSFET has higher operation temperature limit. This makes it suitable for high temperature applications.

 The SiC MOSFET has higher breakdown voltage due to the wide bandgap of SiC material.

Currently, although the SiC MOSFET and the SiC MOSFET-based converters has so many advantages over the conventional Si IGBT solutions, the SiC MOSFET still cannot replace the Si IGBT in the high power, high voltage applications. The main obstacles to realize such transformation are listed as follows.

- The current handling capability of commercially available SiC MOSFET is still lower than the Si IGBT. In the high-power applications, several SiC MOSFETs need to be connected in parallel to handle the high load current.
- 2) The device cost for SiC MOSFET is still much higher than the Si IGBT, it can be seen from Figure 1-4 that with the increase of current rating, the device cost for SiC MOSFET increases drastically. A full SiC MOSFT-based power electronic system will significantly increase the system cost.
- 3) The fast-switching characteristic of SiC MOSFET will cause severe EMI problem. The SiC MOSFET-based power electric systems need to pay more attention to the EMI suppression. This increases the design difficulty of the power electronic system.

1.2.3 Development of Hybrid Devices

As shown in the roadmap of hybrid device Figure 1-7, the concept of "hybrid device" is not new. In 1980s, several hybrid concepts which utilize MOS and bipolar device are proposed [32]. The characteristics of hybrid device was tested and presented. In the 1990s, the Si IGBT and Si MOSFET hybrid switch was utilized in power converters. From 1993 to 1997, some research groups implemented the Si IGBT and Si MOSFET hybrid switch-





based power converters to validate the benefits of the hybrid concept [33], [34]. Later, the Si IGBT and Si MOSFET hybrid switch-based converter prototypes were implemented for high-frequency power electronic systems, such as resonant converters and motor drives [35]-[39]. Some research groups also tried to make hybrid device power modules for better electric performance [38]-[40]. But the main limit of Si-based hybrid devices is the low device voltage of Si MOSFET. So, most of the Si IGBT and Si MOSFET hybrid switch is only used in low voltage applications. The emerging commercially available SiC device has lower on-resistance with higher device voltage. Some researchers integrated the SiC diode with the Si IGBT for better device reverse conduction characteristic [41]. Some semiconductor device manufactures released their products that have the Si IGBT and SiC diode packaged together [42], [43]. Then, the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET hybrid switch was proposed with the configuration of high current-rated Si IGBT in parallel with the low current-rated SiC MOSFET [44]. Si/SiC HyS-based converter prototypes and related research topics start to be investigated.

- 1.3 Literature Review
- 1.3.1 Gate Driving Redundance

Due to the different device characteristics between the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET, the gate driving sequence of the Si/SiC is highly related to the device's performance. Based on the switching sequence of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET, there are six gate driving sequence combinations can be applied to the Si/SiC HyS. The six gate driving sequences are depicted in Figure 1-8. For the switching sequences (a) to (d), both Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET will be turned on to conduct current and produce the conduction losses. But only the earliest turned-on device will produce the switching losses. The other device will be



Figure 1-8 Gate driving sequences for the Si/SiC HyS.



Figure 1-9 Gate driving sequences proposed in [51].

turned on by ZVS. For the switching sequences of (e) and (f), only one device is turned on and produce all the semiconductor losses.

In literature [45] and [50], the investigations of gate driving sequences are mainly focused on the switching sequences (a) and (c), it is concluded that compared with the pure Si IGBT-based converter, the Si/SiC HyS-based converter can achieve higher switching frequency, higher efficiency, and higher power density under the gate driving sequence (a). Compared to the pure SiC solution, in addition to the device cost reduction, the Si/SiC HyS-based converter has larger overload capability under the gate driving sequence (c) due to the IGBT's better conduction characteristics at large current condition.

In article [51], the research group from Zhejiang University utilized the Si/SiC HyS in the three-level T-type NPC grid inverter. Seven PWM strategies are studied and compared regarding to the inverter efficiency. In addition to the six gate driving sequencies depicted in Figure 1-8, four PWM strategies which are shown in Figure 1-9 are proposed. All the PWM strategies are tested based on a 20kW grid inverter with a 1:2.4 current ratio for the Si and SiC devices. The experimental results show that the gate driving sequence of SiC MOSFET turns-on first and turns-off last is preferred for the efficiency advantage in heavy load, while Si IGBT turns-on first and turn-off first are better for the efficiency advantage in light load and half-load. This conclusion is interesting because it is shown that the Si IGBT turns-on first have larger efficiency advantage in the partial load condition. But all the conclusions are based on the selected topology, turn-on delay time, turn-off delay time, and device current ratings in the article [51]. A different topology, delay time on the gate side, or device current ratings may cause different result. But, in addition to the efficiency improvement validation presented, the proposed PWM3, PWM5, and PWM7 strategies in this work also show the redundancy in designing the SiC MOSFET conduction time and its potential effects on the inverter efficiency change.

The research group from Hunan University presented a variable-frequency currentdependent switching strategy for the inverter efficiency and SiC MOSFET thermal stress trade-off in [52]. Gate driving sequences (a) and (c) are selected as the candidates. When the inverter operates at partial load condition, only gate driving sequence (a) is used. In a sinusoidal current period, with the increase of load current, the switching frequency changes. At the peak current, the switching frequency is 26kHz. When the inverter operates at the full load condition, gate driving sequences (a) and (c) are utilized together to reduce the thermal stress of SiC MOSFET. The novel variable-frequency current-dependent switching strategy aims at improving the converter reliability of the Si/SiC HyS without reducing the inverter efficiency.

1.3.2 Current Ratio Optimization

In the previous introduction, it is shown that the Si/SiC HyS has great advantage in both device characteristics and device cost. But, to fully utilize those benefits, it is also important to select a proper current ratio between Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET. A lower Si/SiC current ratio will result a higher device cost for the SiC device. A higher Si/SiC current ratio might bring reliability issues because of the heavy thermal stress on the SiC MOSFET. Thus, the current ratio optimization is important for the system design.

Many research groups have investigated the current ratio optimization for a costeffective, efficient, and reliable Si/SiC HyS pair [49], [53], [54]. The optimization process in those literatures can be summarized in Figure 1-10. The first step of the optimization process is to calculate the total current rating and voltage class of the Si/SiC HyS for the specific applications. Then, the next step is to select the Si IGBTs and SiC MOSFETs with different current ratings based on the commercially available devices. After this step, many Si/SiC HyS pairs with different Si and SiC current ratios can be obtained. The third step is the SiC MOSFET junction temperature estimation for each candidate pair. In this step, the power loss models and thermal models at the device level and system level are needed. The power loss model and thermal model should be based on the specific application or converter topology and operating conditions. Once the thermal profile, power loss model,



Figure 1-10 Current ratio optimization process summary.

and thermal model are obtained, the junction temperatures of SiC MOSFETs for each combination candidate can be estimated. The final step is to select the most cost-effective Si/SiC HyS combination that satisfies the junction temperature limit. Then, a cost-effective and efficient Si/SiC HyS pare for the specific application is obtained.

This strategy can provide a recommendation on how to form a Si/SiC HyS for a specific application. To achieve a more accurate SiC MOSFET junction temperature estimation, accurate power loss and thermal models are very important. But, currently, due to the lack of high resolution and high frame rate thermal camera and opened Si/SiC HyS module in most research groups, the accuracy of this strategy cannot be validated by the direct junction temperature measurement. It is still an electric and thermal model-based open loop way. From the engineering perspective, to avoid a failure on the Si/SiC HyS selection result from a SiC MOSFET overheat failure, a proper current rating margin of SiC MOSFET or a stricter SiC MOSFET junction temperature limit should be considered when designing the Si/SiC HyS.

1.3.3 Inverter Prototypes

With more and more researchers being attracted to the Si/SiC HyS, several Si/SiC HyS-based power converter prototypes were implemented in the lab. The corresponding research groups and their prototype information are summarized in Table 1-2.

The research group from General Electric (GE) utilized 1:3 current ratio Si/SiC HyS which is formed by one 1200 V / 10 A SiC MOSFET and one 1200 V / 30 A Si IGBT in a 15kW H-bridge inverter [50]. The test was conducted under 600 V Dc voltage and 10 kHz switching frequency and realized a 0.71% inverter efficiency improvement at 25%

Research group	Topology	Power rating	Switching frequency	Efficiency improvement
GE ^[50]	H-bridge	15kW	10kHz	0.7%@3.8kW
	Buck	4kW	50kHz	7.5%@0.8kW,
NUAA ^[30]				2.5%@4kW
(55)	Boost	9kW	20kHz	0.9%@1kW,
Hunan University ^[55]				0.8%@4kW
	^{4]} A-NPC	20kW	50kHz	0.5%@1kW,
University of Arkansas ^[34]				1.3%@20kW
	T-NPC	2.5kW	40kHz	4.9%@0.25kW,
UNC Charlotte ^[37]				2%@2.5kW

Table 1-2 Efficiency performance summarize of Si/SiC HyS-based prototypes

-

load condition compared to the full Si IGBT solution. At full load, the efficiency improvement is not obvious. In Nanjing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics, the researcher developed a 4 kW buck converter using the Si/SiC HyS [56]. The Si/SiC HyS was formed by a 1200 V / 25 A Si IGBT. The efficiency testing shows that compared to the conventional Si IGBT-based buck converter, the converter efficiency is improved by 7.5% at 20% load and 2.5% at full load. It is noted that at light load condition, the Si/SiC HyS solution has much higher efficiency since the Si/SiC HyS has better performance not only on the switching loss but also the conduction loss. In literature [55], Dr. Jun Wang and his group investigated the efficiency improvement by the Si/SiC HyS which is formed by a 1200 V / 12 A SiC MOSFET and a 1200 V / 40 A Si IGBT on a boost converter. The boost converter was tested to have a 0.9% and 0.8% efficiency improvement at 1kW and 4kW output power respectively. In University of Arkansas, Dr. Alan Mantooth and his

research group presented a Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter which utilized the 1200 V / 22 A SiC MOSFET and the 600 V / 30 A Si IGBT as the combination of Si/SiC HyS. Only two Si/SiC HyS are used for each inverter leg, the other switches use the 600 V / 50 A Si IGBT. The testing results show that 0.5% and 1.3% inverter efficiency improvement can be achieved at the switching frequency of 50kHz [54]. The researchers in UNC Charlotte shows a Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-TNPC inverter in [57]. The hybrid switch was formed by a 1200 V / 12 A SiC MOSFET and a 1200 V / 15 A Si IGBT. The inverter efficiency was tested and compared with a full Si IGBT-based inverter. The results show that the inverter efficiency was improved by 4.9% and 2% at 10% load and full load respectively.

The prototypes from different research groups have validated the efficiency improvement bring by the Si/SiC HyS. The testing results shows a very promising future for the power converters to achieve high converter efficiency at a cost-effective way.

1.3.4 Gate Driving Circuit and Power Module Design

With the increasing popularity of the Si/SiC HyS, more and more researchers are attracted to the electric and thermal performance optimization for the Si/SiC HyS. Power module prototypes with very low parasitic loop inductance are implemented in the labs and presented in the related papers [58]-[60]. 1700 V / 300 A half bridge modules, as shown in Figure 1-11, consists of two Si IGBT dies and one SiC MOSFET die with a Si/SiC current ratio of 6:1 at each switch position was proposed in [58]. A wire bond-less, high-reliability silver clips are employed for the interactions in the module. 12.38nH overall power loop inductance is achieved. In the design presented in [58], a novel metal-encapsulated thermal pyrolytic graphite baseplate is used to decouple the thermal interaction between the Si dies


Figure 1-11 The fabricated power module in [58].



Figure 1-12 1200 V, 200 A / 400 A / 600 A three phase SiC/Si HyS modules in [59]. and SiC die. This design allows junction temperature of the SiC die to be higher than the Si dies to fully utilize the high temperature operation characteristics of SiC. In literature [59], 1200 V / 200 A / 400 A / 600 A Si/SiC HyS modules, as shown in Figure 1-12, are prototyped, and tested in the lab. Just like the hybrid switch formed by discrete devices, the power modules mentioned above need separate gate driver circuits for the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET. But in literature [60], a novel gate driver circuit, as shown in Figure 1-13, was proposed to use only one gate driver circuit for the Si/SiC HyS. The RC components and low voltage (LV) MOSFET are utilized to realize turn-off delay time in an analog way. The gate driving circuit was integrated with a 1200 V / 200 A Si/SiC HyS power module as shown in Figure 1-14.



Figure 1-13 Turn-on current paths of the proposed single gate driver circuit [60].



Figure 1-14 Packaged 1200 V / 200 A Si/SiC HyS half-bridge module with the gate driver circuit integrated [60].

1.4 Summary

In this chapter, the motivation of proposing the Si/SiC HyS is introduced. By using the parallel connection of a high current rated Si IGBT and a low current rated SiC MOSFET, the low cost and high overload capability advantages of Si IGBT are combined with the SiC MOSFET's advantage of low switching loss and offering a transformative way to provide high efficiency and low-cost solution for power electronic systems. A literature review on the Si/SiC HyS is presented as well as the roadmap of the hybrid switch which shows the development of the hybrid switch from the Si era to the SiC era. The prospect and potential of this technology from the lab to the industry is depicted.

CHAPTER 2: CHARACTERIZATION OF HYBRID SWITCH

Different from the individual Si IGBT or SiC MOSFET device, the Si/SiC HyS is in a parallel configuration. So, its conduction and switching characteristics are different from any of the individual devices. In this chapter, the conduction and switching characteristics between Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are compared. Then, the characteristics of Si/SiC HyS is introduced. The devices selected for the comparison are from Infineon 1200 V / 30 A @25°C Si IGBT IKW15N120T2 and Wolfspeed 1200 V / 32 A @25°C SiC MOSFET C3M0075120D. The data for each device is from the manufacturer's datasheets [12], [13].

2.1 Conduction Characteristic Comparison of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET

Figure 2-1 shows the conduction characteristics of the Si IGBT. It is shown that Si IGBT has a threshold voltage which is around 0.7 V at 25°C. The on-resistance is negatively related to the gate voltage. When the current is low (0~3 A), the Si IGBT forward voltage shows a negative temperature coefficient. This is mainly because the threshold voltage reduces with the increase of temperature. When the current is higher, the Si IGBT forward



Figure 2-1 Conduction characteristic of Si IGBT IKW15N120T2 [12].

voltage shows a positive temperature coefficient. This characteristic makes the Si IGBT easy to operate in parallel. It is also noted that the Si IGBT can only conduct the positive current which means that the load current can only flow from the collector to the emitter. The current cannot flow reversely.

Different from the Si IGBT, when the SiC MOSFET gate is biased "high", the SiC MOSFET can conduct the current in both directions. The conduction characteristic of SiC MOSFET is shown in Figure 2-2. It is noted that the SiC MOSFET channel on-resistance decrease with the increase of gate bias voltage. The SiC MOSFET on-resistance also shows a positive temperature coefficient. Figure 2-3 shows the reverse conduction characteristics.



Figure 2-2 Conduction characteristic of SiC MOSFET C3M0075120D [13]



Figure 2-3 Reverse conduction characteristic of SiC MOSFET C3M0075120D [13.]



Figure 2-4 Typical switching waveforms of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.

It is noted that the SiC MOSFET can always conduct current reversely no matter the gate voltage is positive, zero, or negative. When the gate is biased "positive", the body diode and the MOSFET channel both will conduct current. When the gate is biased "negative", that MOSFET channel will be turned off, while the body diode conduction path still exists. So, it is impossible to "turn off" the SiC MOSFET in both directions. In some applications such as the solid-state circuit breakers that needs to control the SiC MOSFET from both directions, the common source connection of SiC MOSFETs is needed.

2.2 Switching Characteristic Comparison of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET

The typical switching waveforms of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET is shown in Figure 2-4. Through the comparison, it is shown that the SiC MOSFET has faster switching speed than the Si IGBT. In the turn on transient, the input capacitor of Si IGBT is larger than the

SiC MOSFET, so the SiC MOSFET will respond to the gate signal faster than the Si IGBT and smaller turn on loss is produced. In the turn off transient, the fast-switching advantage of SiC MOSFET becomes more significant. Not only the larger input capacitor reduces the turn off speed of Si IGBT, the tail current which is caused by the minority carriers recombination process will also increase the turn off time of Si IGBT. Thereby increases the turn off loss significantly.

2.3 Conduction Characteristics of Hybrid Switch

In order to combine the advantages of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET, the Si/SiC HyS is proposed. In this section, the conduction and switching characteristic of Si/SiC HyS is investigated and introduced.

2.3.1 Dynamic Current Sharing Process

Different from the pure Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET, there is a dynamic current sharing process after the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET being turned on. The dynamic current sharing process under different power loop parasitic inductance ($L_c + L_e + L_d + L_s$, shown in Figure 2-5) is depicted in Figure 2-6. With the increase of the parasitic inductance, the



Figure 2-5 Si/SiC HyS equivalent conduction model with parasitic inductance.

speed of dynamic current sharing process decreases. It is also noted that the influence of external parasitic inductance on the current sharing speed is not significant.



Figure 2-6 The dynamic current sharing process under different power loop parasitic inductance.

2.3.2 Steady State Current Sharing

In the Si/SiC HyS steady state conducting period, the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET share the load current and have the same forward voltage. The steady state conduction model is depicted in Figure 2-7. The SiC MOSFET can be modeled as an on-resistance r_{ds} and the Si IGBT can be modeled as an on-resistance r_{ce} in series with a voltage source which represents the threshold voltage V_{th} . The idea diode prevents the circulation current.



Figure 2-7 Steady state conduction model of Si/SiC HyS.

Based on the steady state conduction model, the conduction voltage of the Si/SiC HyS can be expressed by:

$$V_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT}) = i_c \times r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT}) + V_{th}(T_{j_IGBT})$$

$$V_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) = i_d \times r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})$$
(2-1)

and

$$V_{\rm ds}(T_{j_\rm MOS}) = V_{\rm ce}(T_{j_\rm IGBT})$$

$$i_{\rm load} = i_{\rm d} + i_{\rm c}$$
 (2-2)

Where $V_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})$ and $V_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT})$ are the conduction voltage of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT at their junction temperature.

The on-resistance of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET and the threshold voltage of Si IGBT are influenced by the device junction temperature. Considering the device junction temperature, the conduction model parameters can be expressed by:

$$r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT}) = r_{ce}(25^{\circ}C) + \alpha(T_{j_IGBT} - 25)$$

$$r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) = r_{ds}(25^{\circ}C) + \beta(T_{j_MOS} - 25)$$
(2-3)

Where $r_{ce}(25^{\circ}C)$ and $r_{ds}(25^{\circ}C)$ represent the values of the parameters at 25°C. α , β , and η are their respective temperature coefficients. Their values can be calculated by:

$$\alpha \text{ or } \beta = \frac{r(T_{j_{max}}) - r(T_{j_{min}})}{T_{j_{max}} - T_{j_{min}}}$$
(2-4)

Where $T_{j_{max}}$ and $T_{j_{min}}$ are the maximum and minimum device junction temperature. Those values can be obtained from the manufacturer's datasheets. Since the on resistance of paralleled Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET have positive temperature coefficient, α and β have positive values.

Considering the device junction temperature, the load current shared by Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET can be expressed as:

$$i_{c} = \frac{i_{load} r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) - V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) + r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT})}$$

$$i_{d} = \frac{i_{load} r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT}) + V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) + r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT})}$$
(2-5)

When the load current is too small to turn on the Si IGBT, $i_c=0$, and $i_d=i_{laod}$. So, the steady state current sharing model Si/SiC HyS for full current range of is:

$$i_{c} = \begin{cases} 0 , i_{load} < \frac{V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})} \\ \frac{i_{load}r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) - V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS}) + r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT})} , i_{load} > \frac{V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})} \end{cases}$$
(2-6)
$$i_{d} = \begin{cases} i_{load} , i_{load} < \frac{V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})} \\ \frac{i_{load}r_{ce}(T_{j_IGBT}) + V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})} , i_{load} > \frac{V_{th}}{r_{ds}(T_{j_MOS})} \end{cases}$$
(2-7)

Equations (2-6) and (2-7) are the steady state current sharing model of the Si/SiC HyS in the forward conduction. When the Si/SiC HyS reversely conduct the current, the load current will be shared by the Si IGBT antiparallel diode and the SiC MOSFET. The SiC MOSFET can still be equivalent to an on-resistance and the diode can be equivalent to an on-resistance in series with a voltage source which represent the threshold voltage of diode. So, the steady state current sharing form is unchanged. The form of equations (2-6) and (2-7) can still be used. The related parameters can be obtained by the third quadrant conduction characteristic curve of SiC MOSFET and the antiparallel diode conduction characteristic curve of Si IGBT from the datasheets.

2.4 Gate Driving Sequence and Switching Characteristic

The switching characteristics of Si/SiC HyS is closely related to the gate switching sequences for the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET. Based on the sequences of turn-on and turn-off, there are four types of gate driving sequences for the Si/SiC HyS. As depicted in Figure 2-8, the Si/SiC HyS has four basic switching patterns. Figure 2-8 (a) shows the gate sequence of SiC MOSFET turns on first and turns off last. Under this gate sequence, all the switching loss will be produced by the SiC MOSFET. The Si IGBT will only have zero voltage switching. This gate sequence aims at reducing the switching loss. Figure 2-8 (b) shows the gate sequence of Si IGBT turns on first and turns off last. Under this gate driving sequence, the Si IGBT will produce all the switching loss and SiC MOSFET will experience zero voltage switching. This gate driving sequence allows the high pulse current during the turn on and turn off delay time to be conducted by the Si IGBT. Benefit from the high overload capability of Si IGBT, the overload current capability of Si/SiC HyS is improved by using this switching sequence. The gate driving sequence shown in Figure 2-8 (c) and Figure 2-8 (d) shows the other two types of gate driving sequences which can be



Figure 2-8 Si/SiC HyS switching sequences.

Item	Parameter		
Si IGBT	IKW15N120T2 (1200 V / 15 A)		
SiC MOSFET	C2M0280120D (1200 V / 7.5 A)		
Dc voltage	400V		
Current	20A		
Inductor	1mH		
Dc capacitor	1.5mF		
$R_{\rm g}$ of SiC MOSFET	7.5Ω		
$R_{\rm g}$ of Si IGBT	20Ω		
Gate drive voltage	+18/-5		

Table 2-1 Double pulse experiment parameters



Figure 2-9 Schematic of the double pulse test.

utilized to balance the switching loss distribution among the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET to regulate the junction temperature distribution of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.

To further investigate the Si/SiC HyS switching characteristic under different gate sequences, the double pulse test is conducted to characterize the switching process. The test parameters are listed in Table 2-1. The double pulse test schematic is depicted in Figure 2-9. The double pulse test experimental set up is shown in Figure 2-10. In Figure 2-10 (a), the Ti DSP 28379d and Intel EPM240 series CPLD are utilized to generate the double pulse and add the turn on and turn off delay time. The Rogowski coils are used to measure the device current.



(a) Experimental setup



(b) PCB with DUT

Figure 2-10 Double pulse test experimental setup.



(b) Si IGBT turns on first

Figure 2-11 Turn on process of Si/SiC HyS.

The turn on process is depicted in Figure 2-11. In Figure 2-11 (a), the SiC MOSFET is turned on first. All the load current is commuted by the SiC MOSFET. After the turn on delay time, the Si IGBT is turned on. Then the load current start to be transferred from the SiC MOSFET to Si IGBT. After the dynamic current sharing process, the current conducting of Si/SiC HyS reaches steady state. The turn on process of "Si IGBT turns on first" is shown in Figure 2-11 (b). It is noted that the Si IGBT is turned on ahead of SiC



(b) SiC MOSFET turns off first

Figure 2-12 Turn off process of Si/SiC HyS.

MOSFET. All the load current is commutated by the Si IGBT After the turn on delay time, the SiC MOSFET is turned on. Then the SiC MOSFET start to share the load current.

The turn off process is depicted in Figure 2-12. In Figure 2-12 (a), the Si IGBT is turned off first. During the turn off delay time. All the load current is conducted by the SiC MOSFET, the conduction voltage increases a bit. After the turn off delay time, the SiC MOSFET is turned off. At the transient of SiC MOSFET turning off, a current spike in Si IGBT can be observed. The current spike is caused by the residual carriers' recovery within the Si IGBT. The high di/dt at the turn off transient extract and accelerate the recovery process of the residua carriers, thereby forming the current spike. The influence of the residual current spike on Si IGBT to the system is discussed in Chapter 3 section 3.2.

In Figure 2-12 (b), the SiC MOSFET is turned off ahead of the Si IGBT. After the SiC MOSFET is turned off, all the load current is forced to the Si IGBT. During the turn off delay time, all the load current is conducted by the Si IGBT. After the turn off delay time, the Si IGBT is turned off. It shows a slower turn off speed.

2.5 Loss Modeling for Hybrid Switch

2.5.1 Conduction Loss Modeling

As shown in Figure 2-8 in section 2.3.2, the conduction loss distribution varies with under different gate driving sequence and gate delay time. The conduction loss model can be calculated separately under different gate driving sequences.

1) $\Delta t_{on} > 0$ and $\Delta t_{off} > 0$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_ight}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) (i_c(n)r_{cc} + V_{\text{th}}) i_c , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \\ 0 , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
(2-8)
$$0 , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
$$P_{\text{con_HyS_mosfet}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left\{ \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) i_{c}^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} + (\Delta t_{\text{on}} + \Delta t_{\text{off}}) i_{\text{load}}^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} \right\} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
(2-8)

9)

2) $\Delta t_{on} > 0$ and $\Delta t_{off} < 0$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_ight}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} \right) (i_c(n)r_c + V_{\text{th}}) i_c + \Delta t_{\text{off}} \left(i_{\text{load}}(n)r_c + V_{\text{th}} \right) i_{\text{load}} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
(2-10)
$$0 , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
$$P_{\text{con_HyS_model}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left\{ \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) i_d^2(n)r_d + \Delta t_{\text{on}} i_{\text{load}}^2(n)r_d \right\} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$
(2-11)
$$D(n) \cdot i_{\text{load}}^2(n)r_d s , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$

3) $\Delta t_{on} < 0$ and $\Delta t_{off} < 0$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_ight}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s}\right) (i_c(n)r_{ce} + V_{th})i_c + (\Delta t_{on} + \Delta t_{off}) (i_{load}(n)r_{ce} + V_{th})i_{load} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{delay} \end{cases}$$
(2-12)
$$0 , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \le t_{delay} \end{cases}$$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_mosfet}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left\{ \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) i_d^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} \right\} & , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases} \\ D(n) \cdot i_{\text{load}}^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} & , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \le t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

$$(2-13)$$

4) $\Delta t_{on} < 0$ and $\Delta t_{off} > 0$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_ight}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) (i_c(n)r_{ce} + V_{\text{th}}) i_c + \Delta t_{\text{on}} (i_{\text{load}}(n)r_{ce} + V_{\text{th}}) i_{\text{load}} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \\ 0 & , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$

$$P_{\text{con_HyS_model}}(n) = \begin{cases} f_s \left\{ \left(\frac{D(n)}{f_s} - \Delta t_{\text{on}} - \Delta t_{\text{off}} \right) i_d^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} + \Delta t_{\text{off}} i_{\text{load}}^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} \right\} \\ , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} > t_{\text{delay}} \\ \end{pmatrix} \end{cases}$$

$$(2-14)$$

$$D(n) \cdot i_{\text{load}}^2(n) r_{\text{ds}} & , \frac{D(n)}{f_s} \leq t_{\text{delay}} \end{cases}$$

where D(n) is the duty ratio of nth switching cycle. $i_c(n)$, $i_d(n)$, and $i_{load}(n)$ are the current shared by Si IGBT, SiC MOSFET and the inductor current in n_{th} switching cycle. $P_{con_HyS_igbt}$ and $P_{con_HyS_mosfet}$ are Si/SiC HyS average conduction loss distributed to the IGBT and MOSFET in n_{th} switching cycle. When the current reversely flow through Si/SiC HyS, the diode shares load current with the SiC MOSFET which operates under synchronous rectification mode. The SiC MOSFET body diode will not conduct current in steady state due to its high conduction voltage. The conduction power loss for the diode and SiC MOSFET can be estimated similarly to (2-12) and (2-13) since the diode has the same conduction equivalent circuit as Si IGBT. The Δt_{on} and Δt_{off} refer to the deadtime in the reverse conduction.

2.5.2 Switching Loss Modeling

The switching loss of the semiconductor devices can be calculated by using the curve fitting and the behavioral loss model as follows

$$E_{\text{switch}} = \begin{cases} E_{\text{on}} \left(i, T_{\text{j}} \right) \frac{V_{\text{ds_test}}}{V_{\text{ds_rated}}} \\ E_{\text{off}} \left(i, T_{\text{j}} \right) \frac{V_{\text{ds_test}}}{V_{\text{ds_rated}}} \end{cases}$$
(2-16)

Where E_{on} and E_{off} are the turn on and turn off loss data obtained either by double pulse test or the manufacturer's datasheet and they are dependent on the conduction current *i*, device junction temperature T_j and the drain-source voltage in the test V_{ds_test} .

It is assumed the switching is f_s , the average switching loss in the n_{th} switching cycle can be calculated by

$$P_{\text{Switch}}(n) = \begin{cases} P_{\text{on}}(n) = f_{\text{s}} E_{\text{on}}(n) \frac{V_{\text{ds_test}}}{V_{\text{ds_rated}}} \\ P_{\text{off}}(n) = f_{\text{s}} E_{\text{off}}(n) \frac{V_{\text{ds_test}}}{V_{\text{ds_rated}}} \end{cases}$$
(2-17)

Where $P_{on}(n)$ and $P_{off}(n)$ are the average turn on and turn off power losses.

With the proposed loss model for the Si/SiC HyS, the thermal related works, for example the converter efficiency estimation, can be investigated.

2.6 Summary

In this chapter, the conduction and switching characteristics of the Si/SiC HyS are investigated. For the conduction characteristic, the dynamic current sharing process and steady state current sharing model are analyzed. The switching process under different gate driving patterns is characterized by massive double pulse tests. The experimental results validated that under the gate driving sequence of "SiC MOSFET turns on first and turns off last", the Si IGBT will switch under zero voltage condition which significantly reduces the IGBT switching loss. Finally, the loss model for the Si/SiC HyS is proposed for the thermal related works that will be investigated in the next parts of this dissertation.

3.1 Si and SiC Current Rating Optimization for Hybrid Switch

To implement a cost-effective, high power density, and high efficiency Si/SiC HySbased converter, the Si and SiC current rating optimization is important to achieve such a goal. If the current rating of the selected SiC MOSFET is too small, the thermal stress of SiC MOSFET will be very high that will limit the converter output capacity and reduce the system reliability. If the current rating is too large, the device cost for SiC MOSFET will increase. In this part, a current rating optimization algorithm that is based on the commercially available discrete Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET devices is introduced.

As depicted in Figure 3-1, the algorithm starts with several selected Si and SiC devices that can form the full current rated Si/SiC HyS for a specific application. Several Si/SiC HyS combination candidates are obtained. Then, based on the selected Si/SiC HyS



Figure 3-1 Proposed Si and SiC current rating algorithm.

candidates, the thermal simulation is conducted to estimate the device's maximum junction temperature. After this step, the combinations of whose maximum junction temperature exceed the safe operation limit will be discarded. Then, from the rest of the Si/SiC HyS combinations, the most cost-effective combination can be selected. A step-by-step example of how to select a proper Si/SiC HyS for a 40 kW 3L-ANPC inverter with 1500 V dc voltage is presented below.

Step 1. Select the potential Si/SiC HyS candidates based on the commercially available discrete devices. In the Table 3-1, four pairs of 1200 V / 100 A Si/SiC HyS combination are selected for this application. The device cost is from the Mouser Electronics on a bulk order of more than 1000 units. It is observed that with the increase of SiC MOSFET's current rating, the device cost increases.

Step 2. The device maximum junction temperature for each pair is estimated using the thermal simulation tool, such as PLECS. The simulation parameters are listed in Table 3-2. The simulation results for the most heated device SiC MOSFETs are shown in the Figure 3-2.

	Configuration	Si/SiC ratio	Cost/\$
Pair1	IKQ75N120CT2+C2M0160120D	6.3:1	23.3
Pair 2	IKQ75N120CT2+C3M0075120D	3.8:1	26.3
Pair 3	IKQ75N120CT2+C2M0080120D	3.1:1	31.3
Pair 4	IKQ50N120CT2+C2M0040120D	1.3:1	45.6

Table 3-1 1200 V / 100 A Si/SiC HyS combinations

Parameters	Value
DC input voltage	1500 V
Output voltage	480 V _{rms}
Rated power	40kW
Switching frequency	18 kHz
Turn on delay	1 μs
Turn off delay	1 μs

Table 3-2 Simulation parameters



Figure 3-2 Device maximum junction temperature comparison of

different Si/SiC HyS pairs.

Step 3. It is noted that pair 1 and pair 2 cannot meet the device junction temperature requirement. The SiC MOSFET maximum junction temperature exceed the limit 150°C. So, pair 1 and pair 2 are discarded. For the pair 3 and pair 4, they both satisfy the junction temperature requirement. While pair 4 has a higher device cost and a higher inverter efficiency. For the cost-sensitive applications, pair 3 would be a better Si/SiC HyS candidate and for those high efficiency and high-power density applications, pair 4 would be a better choice.

3.2 Optimization of Gate Delay Time

3.2.1 Turn on Delay Time Optimization

The turn on process loss analysis of Si/SiC HyS under the gate sequence of SiC MOSFET turns on first and turns off last is shown in Figure 3-3. It is shown that during the turn on process, two types of loss are depicted: hybrid switch turn on loss E_{on_HyS} which consists of the turn on loss of SiC MOSFET and turn on loss of Si IGBT.

$$E_{\rm on_HyS} = E_{\rm on_MOSFET} + E_{\rm on_IGBT}$$
(3-1)

The second type of loss is the extra conduction loss $E_{on_extra_on}$ is caused by the turn on delay time. This part of loss will be significant and not neglectable if a very large turn on delay is applied to the Si/SiC HyS since the small current rated SiC MOSFET will produce a very high conduction voltage when conducting the all the current within the delay time. The total loss in the turn on process can be calculated by

$$E_{\text{on_total}} = E_{\text{on_HyS}} + E_{\text{on_extra_con}} = E_{\text{on_MOSFET}} + E_{\text{on_IGBT}} + E_{\text{on_extra_con}}$$
(3-2)

The Si/SiC HyS turn on waveforms at different Δt_{on} is shown in Figure 3-4. In Figure 3-4 (a), it is shown that the Δt_{on} is -0.5µs, the Si IGBT is turned on 0.5µs ahead of



Figure 3-3 Si/SiC HyS turn on loss analysis.



Figure 3-4 Si/SiC HyS turn on waveforms at different Δt_{on} *.*

SiC MOSFET. It is shown that the Si IGBT has a hard turn on and SiC MOSFET experiences a soft turn on. In Figure 3-4 (b), the turn on delay time is 0.5µs which means the turn on gate signal of SiC MOSFET is 0.5µs ahead of Si IGBT. Under this gate delay time, the Si IGBT has a soft turn on and SiC MOSFET has a hard turn on. It is shown that the value of Δt_{on} will affect the switching loss E_{on_HyS} by having different device to do the hard switching. In addition, the value of Δt_{on} will also affect the extra conduction loss $E_{on_extra_con}$. In Figure 3-4 (a), the value of $E_{on_extra_con}$ will be much smaller than that in Figure 3-4 (b) because of the lower conduction voltage of Si IGBT when conducting the full load current.

From the analysis, it is noted that the total turn on loss of the Si/SiC HyS can be affected by the selecting of different value of Δt_{on} . In order to investigate the relationship between E_{on_total} and Δt_{on} , double pulse tests are carried out under different Δt_{on} . The delay from CPLD output to the gate driver output is tested before conducting the double pulse test. The results shown in Figure 3-5 indicate that this part of delay is less than 1ns which is neglectable during the test.



Figure 3-5 Gate signal delay check.

The test results of the dependency between the total turn on loss and Δt_{on} are depicted in Figure 3-6. It is depicted that when the delay time is smaller than -0.5µs, which means that the Si IGBT turn on gate signal is 0.5µs earlier than the turn on gate signal of SiC MOSFET, the Si IGBT will do the hard switching and produces the hard switching loss in turn on process. The SiC MOSFET will have a soft turn on with neglectable turn on loss. With the increase of turn on delay time, both the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET channels will conduct the turn on current and produce the turn on loss. When the turn on delay is 0.04µs, which means the Si IGBT turn on gate signal is 0.04µs later than the SiC MOSFET, the Si IGBT turn on loss. It is also noted that with the increase of Δt_{on} , the extra conduction loss increases, especially when the turn on delay is a positive value. The optimal turn on delay time for the Si/SiC HyS is either -0.04µs or -0.06µ. The total turn on loss is 296.4µJ. The Figure 3-7 shows the turn on process of Si/SiC HyS at Δt_{on} =-0.04µs.

The optimal turn on delay time at different current levels is also tested and summarized in the Table 3-3. From Table 3-3, it is noted that the optimal turn on delay time is -0.04μ s and -0.06μ s for different current level. It is optimal to use different turn on delay time at different current level, but it would increase the control complexity a lot.



Figure 3-6 Si/SiC HyS turn on loss vs. different turn on delay.



Figure 3-7 Si/SiC HyS turn on process at Δt_{on} =-0.04µs.

From the engineering perspective, using a constant turn on delay time will make the control system more efficient.

The fourth and fifth rows of Table 3-3 show the turn on loss increase of using a constant turn on delay -0.04 μ s or -0.06 μ s. It is shown that for the current level 15A, and 18A, when using the constant Δt_{on} -0.04 μ s, the turn on loss increases 8.9%, and 7.2%. If using a constant turn on delay time of -0.06 μ s, the turn on loss of Si/SiC HyS will increase 30.8% and 7.2% at current levels of 7A and 10A. The selection on the constant turn on delay time could vary for different applications. For example, if using the Si/SiC HyS in a UPS converter that has a mission profile with light load at most of its operation, the constant turn on delay time of -0.04 μ s may be a better choice since it has lower turn on loss at low current. If using the Si/SiC HyS in a power converter that has a mission profile with middle or heavy load at most of its operation, the constant turn on delay time of -0.06 μ s would be better since it has lower turn on loss in the middle and high current level. 3.2.2 Turn off Delay Time Optimization

Term	Value					
i _{load} (A)	7	10	13	15	18	20
Optimal $\Delta t_{on}(\mu s)$	-0.04	-0.04	-0.04	-0.06	-0.06	-0.06
Total turn on loss (µJ)	117.4	147.9	185.5	194.2	243.3	296.4
Loss increase of using -0.04µs	0	0	0	8.9%	7.2%	0
Loss increase of using -0.06µs	30.8%	7.2%	0	0	0	0

Table 3-3 Optimal turn on delay time at different current levels

The Si/SiC HyS turn off process loss analysis under the gate sequence of Si IGBT turns off first is depicted in Figure 3-8. It is noted that the turn off process of Si/SiC HyS has three types of semiconductor loss. The first type of loss is the extra conduction loss during the turn off process. This part of loss is caused by the very high conduction voltage of SiC MOSFET.

$$E_{\text{off}_\text{extra_con}} = (V_{\text{ds}_\text{full current}} \times i_{\text{load}} - V_{\text{ds}_\text{steady state}} \times i_d) \times \Delta t_{\text{off}}$$
(3-3)

Where $V_{ds_full\ current}$ is the conduction voltage of SiC MOSFET when conducting the all the current within the turn off delay Δt_{off} . i_{load} is the full load current. $V_{ds_steady\ state}$ is the SiC MOSFET conduction voltage in steady state. Δt_{off} is the turn off delay time.

The second type of loss is the turn off loss of Si/SiC HyS that can be calculated by

$$E_{\rm off_HyS} = E_{\rm off_MOSFET} + E_{\rm off_IGBT}$$
(3-4)

Where E_{off_MOSFET} and E_{off_IGBT} are the turn off loss of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT.



Figure 3-8 Si/SiC HyS turn off loss analysis.



(c) $\Delta t_{on} = 0.6 \mu s$ (d) $\Delta t_{on} = 0.9 \mu s$

Figure 3-9 Si/SiC HyS turn off process under different turn off delay.

The third type of semiconductor loss is the Si IGBT residual loss E_r which is produced by the residual carriers restored in Si IGBT. The residual carriers are extracted at the turn off transient. The total loss of the Si/SiC HyS turn off process can be expressed as

$$E_{\text{off_total}} = E_{\text{off_MOSFET}} + E_{\text{off_IGBT}} + E_{\text{off_extra_con}} + E_r$$
(3-5)

Figure 3-9 shows the turn off processes under different Δt_{off} . In Figure 3-9 (a), the turn off delay time is 0. It is noted that the SiC MOSFET is turned off by ZVS. The Si IGBT has the hard turn off and produces the hard turn off loss. From Figure 3-9 (b) to Figure 3-9 (d), the turn off delay time Δt_{off} is increased from 0.3µs to 0.9µs. It is shown that the Si IGBT has a soft switching at turn off transient and the SiC MOSFET experiences



Figure 3-10 Si/SiC HyS turn off loss vs. different turn off delay.



Figure 3-11 Si/SiC HyS turn off process at $\Delta t_{off}=1.2\mu s$.

the hard switching. It is also noted that the residual loss of Si IGBT reduces with the increase of the Δt_{off} . Thus, the turn off delay time will affect the turn off loss distribution and total turn off loss. The turn off loss breakdown and total turn off loss under different turn off delay time is depicted in Figure 3-10.

It is illustrated in Figure 3-10 that when the turn off delay time is 0, the Si IGBT has the hard switching turn off loss. With the increase of turn off delay time, the sum of Si IGBT's turn off loss and residual loss reduces gradually. The SiC MOSFET's turn off loss increases to the hard switching value. The extra conduction loss keeps increasing linearly. The optimal turn off delay time for the Si/SiC HyS is 1.2µs. The turn off waveform of the Si/SiC HyS under 1.2µs turn off delay time is depicted in Figure 3-11.

Items	Value					
i_{load} (A)	7	10	13	15	18	20
Optimal $\Delta t_{\rm off}(\mu s)$	1.6	1.6	1.4	1.5	1.3	1.2
Total turn off loss (µJ)	22.5	65	111	159.1	232.2	302.5

Table 3-4 Optimal turn off delay time at different current levels



Figure 3-12 Turn off loss increase under different constant Δt_{off} .

The optimal delay time at different current levels is tested and summarized in Table 3-4. From Table 3-4, it is observed that the optimal turn off delay time varies for different current level. But they are all within the range from 1.2μ s to 1.6μ s. It is optimal to use different turn off delay time at different current level considering the converter efficiency, but from the engineering perspective, using a constant turn off delay time is usually more efficient considering the control system design complexity. Figure 3-12 shows the turn off delay time at each current level. It is shown that with the increase of current level, using the optimal turn off delay time at each current level. It is shown that with the increase of current level, using the optimal turn off delay time contributes less to the loss reduction. Based on Figure 3-12, a constant Δt_{on} 1.6 μ s can be selected for the full current range since the loss increase at any current level is below 10%.

It needs to mention that using the optimal delay time is always the best choice considering the power losses. But a constant delay time will reduce the system control complexity while sacrifices little efficiency. For different system, the principle of delay time selection may vary.

3.2.3 Gate Delay Time Optimization Impact

In this section, the system efficiency and thermal performance of the Si/SiC HyS under different gate delay time are investigated based on a buck converter. The experimental parameters are listed in Table 3-5.

The converter efficiency and thermal performance change under different turn on delay time (turn off delay time is constant at 1µs) is shown in Figure 3-13. It is shown that when the Δt_{on} is -0.06µs, the Si/SiC HyS has a lowest total turn on loss at 15A. The efficiency curve indicated in the green line shows that the converter efficiency increases

Parameters	Value
DC input voltage	400 V
Output voltage	200V
Output current	15A
Switching frequency	20 kHz

Table 3-5 Experimental parameters

with the Δt_{on} changes from -0.5µs to -0.06µs. When using the turn on delay time between -0.06µs and -0.02µs, the converter efficiency reaches the highest value which is around 93.77%. Increasing the turn on delay time to 0µs, the converter efficiency decreases. It is shown that when the converter was operating under the optimal delay time (-0.06µs), the converter has the highest efficiency. Compared to using the delay time 0, the converter efficiency is improved by 0.07% at 20kHz. Assuming the conduction loss is unchanged at different switching frequencies, the efficiency improvement will be more significant at high switching frequencies. 0.35% converter efficiency can be improved at 100kHz.

In addition to the efficiency improvement, the device temperatures also vary under different Δt_{on} . When the Δt_{on} is increased from -0.5µs to 0, the MOSFET case temperature keeps increasing and the IGBT case temperature keeps decreasing. This is because the MOSFET will produce more switching loss and extra conduction loss and IGBT generates less switching loss with the increase of turn on delay time. The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET under different turn on delay time are shown in Figure 3-14.



Figure 3-13 Converter efficiency and thermal performance vs. Δt_{on} .



Figure 3-14 The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.

Figure 3-15 shows the impact of Δt_{off} on the converter efficiency and device thermal performance. The turn on delay time was fixed at 0.





Figure 3-15 Converter efficiency and thermal performance vs. Δt_{off} .



Figure 3-16 The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET.

is 1.5µs while the converter efficiencies are almost the same when using the turn off delay time from 0.9µs to 1.75µs. The small mismatch between the efficiency and loss curve could be caused by the device junction temperature change. Even though the mismatch is observed, the trend of efficiency curve can still validate that the converter efficiency will be affected by the turn off delay time and using the optimal turn off delay time will help to improve the converter efficiency. According to the results shown in Figure 3-15, the device temperatures of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET can also be affected by the turn off delay time. It is shown that with the increase of turn off delay time, the MOSFET case temperature increase and the IGBT case temperature increases. This is because that with the increase of Δt_{off} , the IGTB residual loss decreases and the MOSFET extra conduction loss increases. The thermal images of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are presented in Figure 3-16.

3.3 Active Thermal Control for Si/SiC HyS

Currently, the most commonly used switching sequence for the Si/SiC HyS is SiC MOSFET turn on first and turn off last to minimize the device switching loss and improve the system efficiency. But under this switching characteristic, the small current rated SiC MOSFET will produce all the switching losses and conduction losses. In addition, the small current rated SiC MOSFET usually has a smaller die size and higher thermal resistance. Thus, SiC MOSFET has higher junction temperature than the Si IGBT. The junction temperature unbalance within the Si/SiC HyS will limit the converter output capacity and may reduce the system reliability. To solve this problem, two active thermal control (ATC) algorithms are proposed in this section.


Figure 3-17 Si/SiC HyS thermal model.



Figure 3-18 Proposed conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm.

3.3.1 Thermal Modeling for Si/SiC HyS

In order to estimate the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET device junction temperature, the thermal model for the Si/SiC HyS is proposed. As depicted in Figure 3-17, four layers Foster-type RC network representing thermal model from device junction to case is utilized to model the semiconductor devices. With a proper assumed initial temperature of heatsink, case, or ambient and the thermal parameters provided by manufacturer's datasheets, the device's junction temperature can be estimated by

$$T_{j} = P_{\text{loss}} \sum_{m=1}^{4} Z_{m} + T_{c} = P_{\text{loss}} \sum_{m=1}^{4} \frac{R_{m}}{\tau_{ms} + 1} + T_{c}$$
(3-6)

Where T_j , P_{loss} , and T_c are respectively the junction temperature, pulse power loss profile, and case temperature.



Figure 3-19 The thermal coupler and device case coupling method



Figure 3-20 Measured device case temperature and converter efficiency under different ΔT

3.3.2 Conduction Time Variation-Based Active Thermal Control

Figure 3-18 briefly shows the proposed conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm for the Si/SiC HyS. During the period ΔT , the SiC MOSFET is turned off actively. All the load current will flow through the Si IGBT, thereby reducing the conduction loss produced by the SiC MOSFET as well as the total loss. The regulated semiconductor loss distribution can be expressed as

$$E_{\text{MOSFET}_R} = E_{\text{MOSFET}} - \Delta E_{\text{con}_{\text{MOS}}}$$
(3-7)

$$E_{\rm IGBT_R} = E_{\rm IGBT} + \Delta E_{\rm con_IGBT}$$
(3-8)

Where $\Delta E_{\text{con_MOSFET}}$ and $\Delta E_{\text{con_IGBT}}$ are the conduction loss decrease of SiC MOSFET and conduction loss increase of Si IGBT. The zero-voltage switching loss of SiC MOSFET is neglected.

To validate the effectiveness of the proposed ATC algorithm, experiments were conducted on a buck converter that utilized the Infineon Si IGBT IKW15N120T and Wolfspeed SiC MOSFET C2M0280120D as the Si/SiC HyS. The buck converter operated under the proposed conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm with different Δ T. As illustrated in Figure 3-19, the device case temperature was measured by the thermal coupler that attached to the device case. The thermal coupler and device case was bonded by the high temperature and high conductivity epoxy. The Keysight DAQ970A data acquisition system was used to analyze the data and transfer it to temperature. Converter efficiency was measured by the Power Analyzer PA3000.

Figure 3-20 shows the measured device case temperature and converter efficiency when the parameter ΔT changes. It is shown that when ΔT increases from 0 to 20µs, the MOSFET case temperature decreases because the conduction loss it produces decrease. Since the IGBT produces more conduction loss with the increase of ΔT , the IGBT case temperature increase. The converter efficiency also decreases since the total conduction loss will increase with the increase of ΔT . when ΔT =0, the SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT device case temperature are 86.5 °C and 77.5 °C, respectively.

Based on the thermal model and the loss profile extract from the double pulse test and manufacturer's datasheet. The device junction temperature can be estimated. Figure 3-21 show the device junction temperature change under different ΔT . It is validated that the



Figure 3-21 Estimated device junction temperature under different ΔT *.*

device junction temperature can be regulated by the proposed conduction time variationbased ATC.

With the proposed ATC method, the thermal stress of the most heated device SiC MOSFET will be reduced. So, the buck converter maximum output power can be improved. It is worth noting that the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET have different maximum operating junction temperatures. The balance of device junction temperature can be defined as:

$$\frac{T_{j_balanced_MOS}}{T_{j_balanced_IGBT}} = \frac{T_{j_max._MOS}}{T_{j_max._IGBT}}$$
(3-9)

Where $T_{j_balanced_MOS}$ and $T_{j_balanced_IGBT}$ are the balanced junction temperatures of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT which are proportional to their maximum allowable device junction temperatures $T_{j_max_MOS}$ and $T_{j_max_IGBT}$, usually 175°C for SiC MOSFET and 150°C for Si IGBT. While in this paper, the SiC MOSFET C2M0280120D maximum operating junction temperature is 150 °C, therefore, a 1:1 junction temperature distribution will be seen as a balanced state.



Figure 3-22 Device voltage and current waveforms at $\Delta T = 10 \mu s$ *.*

In Figure 3-21, when $\Delta T=10\mu s$, the junction temperatures of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET reach the balanced state which are both around 98 °C. The device voltage and current waveforms are shown in Figure 3-22. It is noted that the additional switching of SiC MOSFET is under the zero-voltage condition, so there is no additional switching loss produced. During the period ΔT , all the load current is only conducted by the Si IGBT.

The experimental results validate the effectiveness of the proposed conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm. By using the conduction time variation-based ATC algorithm, the device junction temperature can be regulated and reach a balanced device junction temperature.

3.3.3 Switching Sequence Dispatch-Based Active Thermal Control

As analyzed in previous chapters, different switching sequences will result in different loss distributions. Using the "Si IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence, the switching loss will be produced by the Si IGBT. While using the "SiC MOSFET turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence, the switching loss will be



Figure 3-23 Illustration of switching sequence dispatch-based ATC algorithm.

produced by the SiC MOSFET. Based on this idea, the switching sequence dispatch-based ATC algorithm can be illustrated in Figure 3-23.

As shown in figure 3-23, every ten switching cycles are divided into two parts. In the first part, the switching sequence of "MOSFET turns on first and turns off last" will be applied to the Si/SiC HyS. In part two, the switching sequence of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" is applied to the Si/SiC HyS. The switching loss distribution can be regulated by the ratio of each switching sequence.

Experiments were carried out to validate the effectiveness of the proposed switching sequence distribution-based ATC algorithm. The experimental platform and testing parameters are the same as that used in section 3.3.2.

The testing results are shown in Figure 3-24, it is shown that when the ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence is 0, which means that all the switching losses are produced by the SiC MOSFET, the SiC MOSFET case temperature is around 86°C and Si IGBT case temperature is around 77°C. The converter efficiency is about 94.85%. With the increase of the ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence, Si IGBT case temperature increases and SiC MOSFET case temperature decreases. The converter efficiency also decreases. When the ratio is 1 which



Figure 3-24 Measured device case temperature and converter efficiency vs. ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence.



Figure 3-25 Estimated device junction temperature vs. ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence.

means that all the switching losses are generated by the Si IGBT, the converter has the lowest efficiency which is about 94.45%

The estimated device junction temperature change under different ratio of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" switching sequence is depicted in Figure 3-25. It is noted that when the ratio is around 0.4, the device junction temperatures are balanced which are both around 99°C and the efficiency is about 94.67%.

The gate signals of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are shown in Figure 3-26. The green line in the waveform is the control signal of gate driving sequence dispatch. When the control signal is "low", the gate driving sequence of "IGBT turns on first and turns off last" is utilized. When the control signal is "high", the gate driving sequence of "MOSFET turns on first and turns off last" is applied to the Si/SiC HyS.



Figure 3-26 Gate driving signals of SSD-ATC.

The experimental results validate the effectiveness of the proposed switching sequence dispatch-based ATC algorithm. By using this algorithm, the device junction temperature can be actively regulated.

3.4 Summary

In this chapter, the operation optimization of Si/SiC HyS including the current ratio selection, optimal delay time selection, and the active thermal control are investigated. The experimental results show that the Si/SiC HyS semiconductor loss can be reduced by using the optimal gate delay time. The proposed CTV-ATC and SSD-ATC can effectively affect the loss distribution within the Si/SiC HyS thus regulating the device junction temperature.

In the next chapter, the converter maximum output power improvement and reliability improvement by using the proposed ATC algorithms will be investigated.

CHAPTER 4: OPERATION OPTIMIZATION OF HYBRID SWITCH-BASED CONVERTER

In section 3.3, two active thermal control methods are proposed to reduce the thermal stress of SiC MOSFET and improve the thermal performance of Si/SiC HyS. In this chapter, from the converter control level, the two active thermal control methods are utilized to improve the converter operation performance by realizing multi-objective control algorithm and improving useful lifetime. In the last part of this chapter, the converter reliability enhancement by the proposed active thermal control is evaluated.

4.1 Multi-Objective Operation Control for Hybrid Switch-Based Converter

Two control objectives are shown in Figure 4-1. When the converter output power or output current is below the threshold value, the converter will be operated in the "energy efficient mode" for high efficiency. When the converter has a heavy load or over load need, the converter will be operated in the "thermal balance mode" to increase the converter maximum output power. In the "thermal balance mode", the active thermal control methods proposed in Chapter 3 will be utilized.



Figure 4-1 Control objectives depending on the output current.

For the DC/DC applications, for example a buck converter, the duty ratio in each switching cycle can be expressed by:

$$D = \frac{V_{\text{out}}}{V_{\text{in}}} \tag{4-1}$$

Where V_{out} and V_{in} refer to the converter output and input voltage. It is noted that the duty ratio in each switching cycle will not change in a wide range in the full power range. It is easy to implement the CTV-ATC algorithm in the digital signal processors.

The CTV-ATC method is utilized in the buck converter to realize the thermal balancing operation. Experiment was conducted to validate the proposed multi-objective control for the buck converter. The testing parameters are listed in Table 4-1. In the testing

Parameters	Value	
Input voltage	200V	
Output voltage	100V	
Switching frequency	20kHz	
Filter inductor	1.2mH	
Output capacitor	1700µF	
SiC MOSFET	C2M0280120D	
Si IGBT	IKW15T120	
Current threshold $i_{\rm th}$	17A	

Table 4-1 Testing parameters



Figure 4-2 Experimental result of multi-objective operation control.

the maximum allowable device junction temperatures are limited to 130°C for both the SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT.

The testing results are shown in Figure 4-2. In the test, the device case temperatures were recorded by the data acquisition system DAQ 970A from 0 to 7000 seconds. From $0 \sim t_2$, the buck converter was operated in the "energy efficient mode". From $0 \sim t_1$, the output current is 10A. It is noted that the SiC MOSFET has the higher thermal stress and the measured case temperature of SiC MOSFET is around 60°C, the corresponding junction temperature is below 120°C. The Si IGBT junction temperature is lower. At t_1 , the output power of buck converter is increased to 17A, the measured device case temperatures are about 105°C and 92°C. The junction temperatures of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT are about 130°C and 101°C, respectively. The efficiency is 94.9%. At t_2 , the control objective of the buck converter is changed to "thermal balance mode". The SiC MOSFET case temperature

decreases and the Si IGBT case temperature increases. The junction temperatures of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET are balanced at about 108°C. The converter efficiency drops to 94.79%. At t₃, the converter output current is increased to 18A, the junction temperature of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT both reach the 130°C limit. It is noted that under the "thermal balance mode", the buck converter maximum output power is increased by 5.9%.

4.2 Reliability-Oriented Active Thermal Control for UPS Inverter Application

In this section, to evaluate the impact of ATC on system reliability, the mission profile-based reliability enhancement evaluation for the Si/SiC HyS-based inverter in uninterruptable power supply (UPS) application is conducted. Converter reliability is affected by many factors, such as the package-level failure on bond wires and solder layers, chip-level failure on the gate oxide or body diode, and the DC-link capacitor failure [74]. In the Chapter, the SiC MOSFET bond wire remaining useful lifetime, mainly affected by the power cycling, is analyzed to evaluate the Si/SiC HyS reliability improvement by using the proposed ATC methods.

4.2.1 Reliability-Oriented Active Thermal Control

For the UPS inverter application, the duty ratio in each switching cycle can be expressed as:

$$D = M\sin(\omega t + \theta) \tag{4-2}$$

Where M is the modulation index. It is noted that the duty ratios in each switching cycle are different. So, the SiC MOSFET conduction time in each switching cycle are different. It is very complicated to implement the CTV-ATC method in a digital controller. So, for the DC/AC applications, the SSD-ATC method is used for the active thermal control.

Table 4-2 lists the system parameters of a 30kW UPS inverter simulation system, the inverter has two output power levels: 25% load and full load. When the inverter

-

Parameters	Value	
Input voltage	900V	
Output voltage	480V	
Switching frequency	20kHz	
Filter inductor	3mH	
Filter capacitor	5µF	
SiC MOSFET	C3M0075120D	
Si IGBT	IGW40N120H3	
Rated power	30kW	

Table 4-2 Simulation parameters



Figure 4-3 Topology of the UPS inverter.





operates at full load, the SSD-ATC will be used to reduce the thermal stress of SiC MOSFET. The inverter topology is shown in Figure 4-3.

The simulation results of device junction temperature are shown in Figure 4-4. It is noted that when the inverter operates without the ATC, the SiC MOSFET maximum junction temperature can reach 145°C and the junction temperature swing is 31°C. The device junction temperature simulation results with ATC at full load are shown in Figure 4-4 (b). It is depicted that with the ATC, the SiC MOSFET maximum junction temperature is reduced from 145°C to 139°C and the junction temperature swing decreases from 31°C to 20°C. The Si IGBT junction temperature maximum value and swing are increased. In order to evaluate the impact of ATC on the inverter reliability, the device bond wire lifetime prediction-based inverter reliability assessment is investigated.

4.2.2 Bond Wire Lifetime Modeling and Damage Accumulation

The SiC MOSFET device failure modes are summarized in the Table 4-3. According to the failure positions, the SiC MOSFET device failure can be divided into two categories: chip-level failure and package-level failure.

Failure	Chip-level		Package-level		
position	Gate oxide	Body diode		Bond wires	Solder layers
	• Short circuit stress	• High for	ward	• Thermal	• Thermal
	[61]-[63]	voltage	[65]-	cycling [68]-	cycling [70]-
Failure	• High electric filed	[67]		[69]	[72]
cause	and high				
	temperature [64]				

Table 4-3 SiC MOSFET device failure modes summary

The device failure on the SiC MOSFET gate oxide and body diode are the two common chip-level failures. Compared to the Si devices, the SiC MOSFET has higher gate voltage which results in a high electrical filed. Moreover, the SiC MOSFET has higher operating temperature which also makes the gate oxide more vulnerable [73]. Another type of chip-level failure is the body diode degradation under the high forward voltage bias stress [65]-[67]. The bond wire fatigue and solder layer degradation are the two major package-level device failures. The bond wire fatigue failure is caused by the coefficient of thermal expansion mismatch between the bond wire copper and die, as well as ohmic selfheating effects [74]. The solder layer degradation is commonly caused by the coefficient of thermal expansion mismatch between die and solder material, shear stress gradually generates the cracks and voids in the solder layer [75]. It is noted that the package-level device failure is highly affected by long-term thermal cycling profiles of the device while the chip-level failure is less affected by the long-term thermal cycling profiles. In this chapter, the active thermal control (ATC) algorithm will affect the device thermal cycling profiles, thus the package-level device failure is more suitable for the evaluation metric of the converter reliability improvement by the ATC.

For the two mostly studied package-level failures, higher junction temperature swings lead to more severe package-level failures and the bond wires degraded prior to the solder layer under the high junction temperature swing [76]. Therefore, this work focuses on the bond wire fatigue.

In literature [77]-[87], the Si IGBT bond wire remaining useful lifetime prediction has been extensively investigated. The IGBT lifetime models, for example Coffin-Manson model [87] and Bayerer's model [84], are proposed to calculate the number of cycles to failure under a certain thermal stress condition. For the SiC MOSFET, there is no lifetime models at the moment. In some studies, the Si IGBT lifetime models were utilized for the lifetime estimation of SiC MOSFET [88]-[90]. In the recently published studies [91], [92], it is shown that neither the models can properly reflect the number of cycles to failure of SiC power devices at low-temperature swings. The SiC MOSFET lifetime could be overestimated by those models. Before a new lifetime model is proposed to accurately estimate the number of cycles to failure for SiC MOSFET, the absolute lifetime estimation for SiC MOSFET cannot be provided. But currently, those models can be used to evaluate the relative lifetime improvement by the proposed ATC algorithms, rather than an accurate lifetime estimation.

In this chapter, the Bayerer's model is used for the number of cycles to failure calculation. The number of cycles to failure is expressed as:

$$N_{j} = A \cdot (\Delta T_{j})^{-\beta_{1}} \cdot \exp(\frac{\beta_{2}}{T_{j_{-\min}} + 273}) \cdot t_{on}^{\beta_{3}} \cdot I^{\beta_{4}} \cdot V^{\beta_{5}} \cdot d^{\beta_{6}}$$
(4-3)

Where $N_{\rm f}$ is the number of cycles to failure. $\Delta T_{\rm j}$ and $T_{\rm j_min}$ represent the device junction temperature swing and minimum value. $t_{\rm on}$, I, V, and d represent the pulse duration, current per bond wire, voltage class, and diameter of the bond wire. The other parameters A and β $_{1} \sim \beta_{6}$ are empirical and derived from curve fitting [94].

The bond wire thermal stress has two origins: the high frequency (HF) thermal cycling which comes from the 60Hz line frequency load variations and low frequency (LF) thermal cycling because of the ambient temperature change [78]. For the LF thermal cycling counting that is below 60s, it contributes to the IGBT bond wire degradation.

Typically, LF thermal cycles that is longer than 60s contribute to the baseplate solder degradation rather than bond wire degradation [78], [94].

The device accumulated damage is estimated by Miner's rule expressed in (4-4). This model assumes that the damage on the semiconductor devices is independent of the stress experienced during its life cycle [88].

$$AD = \sum_{i} \frac{n_{i}}{N_{f_{i}}}$$
(4-4)

Where n_i is the number of thermal cycles and N_{f_i} is the corresponding cycles to failure under the n_i thermal stress.

4.2.3 Mission Profile-Based Lifetime Prediction for Si/SiC HyS

The analysis flow chart for the lifetime prediction for Si/SiC HyS is shown in Figure 4-5. The analysis process has four steps as illustrated below.



Figure 4-5 Lifetime prediction steps.

- Step 1: junction temperature calculation. Based on the loss and thermal model for the Si/SiC HyS-based converter, the device junction temperature is calculated under different power profile and ambient temperature profile.
- 2) Steps 2: junction temperature mapping. 3-D look up tables including the dependency of ΔT_j on output power and ambient temperature, and the dependency of T_{j_mean} on output power and ambient temperature is generated.
- 3) Step 3: mission profile translation. According to literature [88], reducing the mission profile resolution from the second level to 1-2 hours does not significantly influence the damage prediction for HF thermal cycling, while drastically reducing the simulation time. Therefore, for the damage accumulation due to the HF thermal cycling, the mission profile resolution is reduced to 100s for shorter simulation time. While for the LF damage prediction, the mission profile resolution is not reduced.
- 4) Step 4: accumulated damage calculation. Yearly accumulated damage on the bond wire can be calculated by using the Bayerer's model and Miner's rule under the specified mission profile.

4.2.4 Mission Profile and Junction Temperature Mapping

As shown in Figure 4-6, the repetitive daily power mission profile for the UPS application is used for this work [80]. It is shown that for the UPS application, the converter will operate in light load condition in most of the day. The converter will also operate at heavy load conditions in two short intervals.



Figure 4-6 Repetitive daily power mission profile for UPS applications.



Figure 4-7 Yearly ambient temperature profile.

A yearly ambient temperature profile, as shown in Figure 4-7, is used for the lifetime prediction. The device ΔT_j and T_{j_mean} mapping regard to the ambient temperature and output power change is depicted in Figure 4-8. It is found that compared to not using the ATC, the device junction temperature swings ΔT_j and mean temperature T_{j_mean} become more balanced.

The yearly ΔT_j and T_{j_mean} of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT under the mission profile are depicted in Figure 4-9 and Figure 4-10, respectively. It is shown in Figure 4-9 that the range of SiC MOSFET junction temperature swing is reduced with the proposed ATC. On the other hand, the ΔT_j range of Si IGBT is increased. In Figure 4-10, the Si IGBT junction



Figure 4-8 Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET ΔT_j and T_{j_mean} mapping.









temperature mean value T_{j_mean} shows a significant increase compared to the values without the ATC.

4.2.5 Damage Prediction

According to (4-3) and (4-4), the yearly accumulated damage is calculated and depicted in Figure 4-11. It is shown that the LF damage contribute much less than the HF damage on the bond wire. When the ATC is not used, the yearly AD of SiC MOSFET and Si IGBT shows a significant unbalance. The system useful lifetime is limited by the SiC MOSFET. When the Si/SiC HyS operates with the ATC algorithm, it is shown that the yearly AD of SiC MOSFET is significantly reduced. Although the yearly AD of Si IGBT increases due to the high junction temperature swing, the yearly AD becomes more balanced. By using the proposed ATC algorithm, the yearly AD on the SiC MOSFET bond wire is reduced by 80%. It can be concluded that the useful lifetime of Si/SiC HyS-based inverter is extended.



Figure 4-11 Comparison of device yearly accumulated damage between using ATC and not using ATC.

4.4 Summary

In this chapter, the multi-objective control of Si/SiC HyS-based converter was proposed. The experimental result validated that by using the proposed algorithm, the converter can operate in "energy efficient" mode for high efficiency an also can operate in "thermal balance" mode for higher output power. The converter maximum output power is improved by 5.9% by the proposed algorithm. The reliability improvement of the Si/SiC HyS-based converter was evaluated based on the bond wire damage prediction. The analysis shows that with the proposed ATC, the useful lifetime of Si/SiC HyS-based inverter is extended.

CHAPTER 5: HYBRID SWITCH-BASED 3L-ANPC INVERTER

Power inverters have been widely used in electrical vehicles (EV), photovoltaic (PV), and traction systems which play an important role in converting dc-ac powers [95] - [100]. Multilevel inverters have been a good choice for high-voltage and high-power applications. Among the multilevel inverter topologies, three-level (3L) topology is one of the most widely used solutions. Compared to the two-level (2L) inverters, the 3L inverters can operate under higher voltage and have better output power quality [101], [102]. In addition to the benefits on itself, from a system level, the positive impacts on the passive components make the 3L inverters a competitive alternative to the 2L inverters even in low-voltage applications [103].

The three-level neutral-point-clamped (3L-NPC) topology is a well-established solution for the high-voltage and high-power inverters. Among those NPC topologies, the diode clamped NPC topology has been widely used in different applications. But it suffers from the uneven loss distribution and the resulting unsymmetrical semiconductor junction temperature distribution inside the topology, which limits the inverter's switching frequency and power output capacity [104] - [106]. To resolve this problem, the three-level



Figure 5-1 One-leg 3L-ANPC topology.

active neutral-point-clamped (3L-ANPC) topology, depicted in Figure 5-1, is derived. The clamping diodes of the diode clamped NPC topology are replaced by two active switches to obtain more midpoint clamping paths. Thus, more degrees of freedom are provided to design the inverter commutation characteristics and adjust the power loss distribution [107] - [110]. In literature [108], adjustable loss distribution (ALD) strategy which combines the loss distribution mechanism of two PWM strategies presented in [107] is proposed to regulate the high frequency switching losses between the inner and outer switches. The ALD strategy improved the thermal balance of the 3L-ANPC inverter, but Si IGBTs still generate all the switching losses. So, the inverter efficiency is not improved.

To achieve better inverter performance on the inverter efficiency, power density, and output power quality, SiC MOSFETs are utilized in the power inverters [111] – [113]. For the 3L-ANPC structure, each inverter leg consists of six active switches. A full SiC MOSFET-based 3L-ANPC inverter will significantly increase the device cost. In order to utilize the SiC benefits in 3L-ANPC structure, Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET (Si&SiC) hybrid 3L-ANPC topologies have been proposed [114], [115]. A cost-effective Si&SiC hybrid scheme for 3L-ANPC, shown in Figure 5-2 (a), is proposed in [114]. Only two active switches in each leg are replaced by SiC MOSFETs for the high frequency switching. The inverter efficiency is greatly improved by reducing the switching losses. In literature [115], 2-SiC MOSFETs and 4-SiC MOSFETs Si&SiC hybrid 3L-ANPC, depicted in Figure 5-2 (a) and Figure 5-2 (b) respectively, are proposed. The inverter efficiency, device cost, and thermal performance of the two Si&SiC hybrid schemes are analyzed and compared experimentally. The device cost has been reduced by the proposed Si&SiC hybrid schemes,



Figure 5-2 Two types of Si&SiC hybrid 3L-ANPC topology.



(a) 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC and PWM method



(b) 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC and PWM method

Figure 5-3 Proposed two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.

but compared to the full Si IGBT solution, the device cost for large current-rated SiC MOSFETs is still high, especially for the 4-SiC hybrid scheme.

In this chapter, two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter are proposed to improve the inverter efficiency while further reducing the device cost. The topology and PWM methods are illustrated in Figure 5-3. Comparisons are made between the proposed two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter. The inverter efficiency improvement is evaluated experimentally.

5.1.2-Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Topology

The 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, as illustrated in Figure 5-3 (a), utilizes PWM-1 modulation strategy. When the inductor current is positive, the commutation process is demonstrated in Figure 5-4 and introduced below.

1) During the "P" state, S1 and S2 are turned on to output $+V_{dc}/2$. S6 is also turned on to clamp the blocking voltage of S3 and S4 to $+V_{dc}/2$. At this state, the SiC MOSFET of S2 is turned on first to commutate the inductor current. After the turn-on delay time, the Si IGBT of S2 is turned on by ZVS and shares the current with SiC MOSFET. At the end of "P" state, the Si IGBT of S2 is turned off first through ZVS. As a result, all the current is forced to the SiC MOSFET of S2. After the turn-off delay time. The SiC MOSFET of S2 is turned off. The SiC MOSFET of S2 produces switching losses.



2) During the deadtime, the current is commutated by S6 and the diode of S3.

Figure 5-4 Commutation analysis of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter from "P" state to "O" state at positive inductor current.

3) During the "O" state, the SiC MOSFET of S3 is turned on first and operates at synchronous rectifier mode. After the turn-on delay time, Si IGBT of S3 is turned on. Since the Si IGBT cannot conduct current reversely, the current distribution is unchanged till the S2 is turned off. The diode of S3 generates recovery losses.

When the inductor current is negative, the commutation process is demonstrated in Figure 5-5.

- At "P" state, the SiC MOSFET of S2 is turned on first and operates at synchronous rectifier mode to share the current with the diode of S2. After the turn-on delay time, the Si IGBT is turned on, but it will not conduct current. When S2 is about to be turned off, the Si IGBT is turned off first. Then, the SiC MOSFET of S2 is turned off after the turn-off delay time. All the current is forced to the diode of S2.
- During the deadtime, the current is commutated by the diodes of S2 and S1. At the end of deadtime, the diode of S2 produces recovery losses.
- 3) During the "O" state, the SiC MOSFET of S3 is turned on first. After the turnon delay time, Si IGBT of S3 is turned on through ZVS to share the current with SiC MOSFET of S3. At the end of the "O" state, Si IGBT of S3 is turned off



Figure 5-5 Commutation analysis of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter from "P" state to "O" state at negative inductor current.

by ZVS. Then, the SiC MOSFET of S3 is turned off after the turn-off delay time. SiC MOSFET of S3 generates switching losses.

5.2.4-Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Topology

As depicted in Figure 5-3 (b), the 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter utilizes PWM-2 modulation strategy. When the inductor current is positive, the commutation process is demonstrated in Figure 5-6 and introduced below.

- 1) During the "P" state, S1 and S2 are turned on to output $+V_{dc}/2$. S6 is also turned on to clamp the blocking voltage of S3 and S4 to $+V_{dc}/2$. At this state, the SiC MOSFET of S1 is turned on first to commutate the inductor current. After the turn-on delay time, the Si IGBT of S1 is turned on through ZVS and shares the current with SiC MOSFET. At the end of "P" state, the Si IGBT of S1 is turned off first by ZVS. All the current is forced to the SiC MOSFET of S1. After the turn-off delay time. The SiC MOSFET of S1 is turned off and produces switching losses.
- 2) During the deadtime, the current is commutated by S2 and the diode of S5.
- 3) During the "O" state, the SiC MOSFET of S5 is turned on first and operates at synchronous rectifier mode. After the turn-on delay time, Si IGBT of S5 is



Figure 5-6 Commutation analysis of 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter from "P" state to "O" state at positive inductor current.



Figure 5-7 Commutation analysis of 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter from "P" state to "O" state at negative inductor current.

turned on but does not conduct current. The current distribution is unchanged till the S5 is turned off. The diode of S5 produces recovery losses.

When the inductor current is negative, the commutation process is demonstrated in Figure 5-7.

- At "P" state, the SiC MOSFET of S1 is turned on and operates at synchronous rectifier mode to share the current with the diode of S1. After the turn-on delay time, the Si IGBT is turned on, but it will not conduct current. When S1 is about to be turned off, the Si IGBT is turned off first. After the turn-off delay time, the SiC MOSFET of S1 is turned off. All the current is forced to the diode of S1.
- During the deadtime, the current is commutated by the diodes of S1 and S2.
 When the deadtime period ends, the diode of S1 produces recovery losses.
- 3) During the "O" state, the SiC MOSFET of S5 is turned on first. After the turnon delay time, Si IGBT of S5 is turned on through ZVS and shares the current with SiC MOSFET. At the end of "O" state, Si IGBT of S5 is turned off through ZVS. After the turn-off delay time, The SiC MOSFET of S5 is turned off and produces switching losses.



Figure 5-8 Thermal model structure for the 3L-ANPC inverter.

5.3 Thermal Modeling

Based on the Si/SiC HyS loss model, the 3L-ANPC inverter total loss can be calculated by:

$$P_{loss}(n) = \sum_{m=1}^{6} P_m(n) = \sum_{m=1}^{6} \left[P_{m_switch}(n) + P_{m_con}(n) \right]$$
(5-1)

$$P_{\text{loss_ave}} = \frac{f_{\text{line}}}{f_s} \sum_{n=1}^{\frac{f_s}{f_{\text{line}}}} P_{\text{loss}}(n)$$
(5-2)

Where $P_{\text{loss}(n)}$ is the total inverter loss in the n_{th} switching cycle. $P_{\text{m}_switch}(n)$, $P_{\text{m}_con}(n)$, and $P_{\text{m}}(n)$ are the average switching loss, average conduction loss, and average total loss of switching device S_{m} in the n_{th} switching cycle. To precisely estimate the device junction $P_{\text{m}}(n)$ should be used as the device loss profile. In equation (5-2) P_{loss_ave} is the inverter average loss in the line frequency scale. f_{s} and f_{line} refer to the switching frequency and line frequency.

The thermal model for the 3L-ANPC inverter is presented in the Figure 5-8. Four layers Foster-type RC network representing the thermal model from device junction to case is utilized to model the semiconductor devices. The Foster model only consists of lumped RC values and no physical meanings. In the system thermal model, each device has one more layer from device case to the heatsink Z_{c-h} , which represents the thermal impedance of thermal pad and the thermal grease. The antiparallel diode is packaged along with the Si IGBT, thus they share one device case and have one Z_{c-h} .

With a proper assumed initial temperature of heatsink, case, or ambient and the thermal parameters provided by manufacturer's datasheets, the device's junction temperature can be estimated by

$$T_{j} = P_{loss} \sum_{m=1}^{4} Z_{m} + T_{c} = P_{loss} \sum_{m=1}^{4} \frac{R_{m}}{\tau_{ms}+1} + T_{c}$$
(5-3)

Where T_j , P_{loss} , and T_c are respectively the junction temperature, pulse power loss profile, and case temperature.

5.4 Inverter Performance Evaluation

Based on loss and thermal models, the inverter loss breakdown between the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC can be obtained. In this section, the semiconductor loss comparison is firstly made between the full Si IGBT-based 3L-ANPC inverter, 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, and 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter. Then,



Figure 5-9 Loss comparison of different 3L-ANPC inverter solutions.

Parameter	Value
Dc voltage, $V_{\rm dc}$	750V
Switching frequency, f_s	40kHz
Output ac voltage $V_{\rm o}$	220V/50Hz
Output power, $P_{\rm o}$	4.4kW
$T_{ m on_delay},T_{ m off_delay}$	1µs, 1µs

Table 5-1 System parameters

the semiconductor loss breakdowns are analyzed. Next, the power output capability is evaluated and compared between the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters.

The comparisons are made under the system parameters shown in Table 5-1. In the comparison, the Si/SiC HyS is formed by one Rohm SiC MOSFET SCT3120AL (650 V / 15 A) and one Infineon Si IGBT IKW20N60T (600 V / 28 A). The full current-rated Si IGBTs utilized in the 3L-ANPC is Infineon IKW30N60T (600 V / 39 A).

Figure 5-9 shows the semiconductor loss comparison between the 2-Si/SiC HySbased 3L-ANPC, 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC, and the full Si IGBT-based 3L-ANPC inverters. It is illustrated in the figure that the conduction losses are almost the same between the three inverters. This is decided by the V-I characteristics of the semiconductor devices. Benefiting from the fast-switching characteristic of SiC MOSFET, the switching losses of the Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are much lower than the full Si IGBTbased solution. For the two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters, all the switching losses are produced by the Si/SiC HyS, thereby they have the same switching losses.

The loss breakdown for the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter is shown in Figure 5-10. Since the 3L-ANPC inverter operates symmetrically between the top devices


Figure 5-10 Loss breakdown for 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.



Figure 5-11 Loss breakdown for 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter.

S1, S2, S5, and the bottom device S4, S3 S6, only the top three devices' losses are calculated and presented. It is noted that all the switching losses and recovery losses are produced by the SiC MOSFETs and the antiparallel didoes of S2, respectively. The other four Si IGBTs only produce conduction losses. When the power factor changes from 1 to 0.6 (lagging), the conduction losses produced by S1 IGBT decrease, and the conduction losses generated by the diodes increase. The switching losses are still produced by the middle two switches S2 and S3. For the loss breakdown of 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC

inverter, shown in Figure 5-11, when inverter operates at unity power factor, all the switching losses and recovery losses are produced by the SiC MOSFET in S1 and the diode of S5. When it operates at a lower power factor, the switching losses are distributed between the SiC MOSFETs of S1 and S5. The recovery losses are also shared by D1 and D5. The theoretical loss calculation validates that the proposed PWM strategies effectively concentrate all switching losses to the SiC MOSFETs in the Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC topology.

Based on the loss breakdown analysis of the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters, it is also noted that for the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, S1 IGBT, S2 MOSFET, and D2 have higher thermal stress than other devices. In the 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, S1 MOSFET, S2 IGBT, and D5 have higher thermal stress than other devices. Thermal performance is an important factor for power inverters. Unbalanced thermal distribution will not only affect the inverter reliability but limit the inverter output capacity. In order to compare the power output capability of the two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters, the device junction temperatures are estimated and compared based on the thermal and loss model.

From the device's datasheet, the maximum allowable junction temperature for both the Si IGBTs and the SiC MOSFET are 175 °C. The inverter maximum output capacity can be found at the point of the most heated device in the topology reaching the 175 °C limit. Assuming the heatsink temperature is 80 °C, the device junction temperatures can be estimated with the power loss profile for each semiconductor devices.

The junction temperature of the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter under different power levels are calculated and depicted in Figure 5-12. It is shown that the



Figure 5-12 Device junction temperature estimation under different output power.



Figure 5-13 Single-phase universal 3L-ANPC experimental prototype.

SiC MOSFETs are always the most heated devices in the two hybrid schemes. With the increase of inverter output power, the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC reaches the limit firstly with the output power of 5.17kW. While the maximum output power for 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC is 5.4kW which is limited by S1 SiC MOSFET. The results show that the 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter has a higher power output capacity. It is more suitable for high power density applications.

To validate the efficiency benefits from the Si/SiC HyS and further investigate the switching and conduction characteristics of the Si/SiC HyS in the continuous inverter operation, a single-phase universal 3L-ANPC inverter, as shown in Figure 5-13 was

developed to evaluate the feasibility of the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters. The testing parameters are listed in Table 5-2. The inverter efficiency was measured with Tektronix power analyzer PA3000. Rogowski coil current sensor TRCP0300 was utilized to measure the Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET drain-source current.

The normal operation of the Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are tested and the waveforms are shown in Figure 5-14. The three-level output voltage and current, depicted in Figure 5-14 (a), show that the inverter output voltage has three levels: $+V_{dc}/2$, 0, $-V_{dc}/2$ and the inverter has sinusoidal output current. It is noted that the inverter output voltage and current are unrelated to the 3L-ANPC hybrid schemes and the modulation methods. The drain-source voltage of S1, S2, and S5 for the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter are shown in Figure 5-14 (b) and Figure 5-14 (c), respectively. In Figure 5-14 (b), it is noted that S1 and S5 switch at the line frequency (50Hz). The inner switch S2 switches at high frequency. In Figure 5-14 (c), although the gate signal of S1 and S2 are kept constant low in the negative half cycle, the drain-source voltage of S1 and S2 still have two levels. This is because, in the negative half cycle, S5 switches in high frequency with S4. When S4 is turned on, S1 and S2 are clamped to block the voltage $+V_{dc}/2$. When S5 is turned off, S5 and S2 are connected in parallel and in series with S1 to block the voltage $+V_{dc}/2$. Thus, the voltage of $+V_{dc}/2$ is divided based on the off-state equivalent RC networks of S1, S2, and S5.

The Si/SiC HyS switching waveforms of forward conduction are depicted in Figure 5-15 (a). The inductor current flows forward through the Si/SiC HyS. It is noted that during the turn-on process, the SiC MOSFET is turned on first. After the 1µs turn-on delay time, the Si IGBT is turned on under the SiC MOSFET's conduction voltage which can be seen



(c) 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC

Figure 5-14 Inverter normal operation waveforms.

as a zero-voltage turn-on. After the Si IGBT's turn-on, a dynamic current sharing process which is caused by the parasitic inductance in the internal power loop of Si/SiC HyS is observed. In Figure 5-15(a), the dynamic current sharing process takes about 1.2µs. During



(b) Reverse conduction

Figure 5-15 Si/SiC HyS switching waveforms.

the turn-off process, Si IGBT is turned off first. After 1µs turn-off delay time, the SiC MOSFET is turned off.

The switching waveforms of reverse conduction are shown in Figure 5-15 (b). The inductor current flows through the Si/SiC HyS in the reverse direction. In the turn-on transient, the SiC MOSFET body diode and the antiparallel diode of Si IGBT commutate the inductor current. Then, due to the low conduction voltage of the antiparallel diode of Si IGBT, the current shared by the antiparallel diode increases and the current shared by body diode of SiC MOSFET decreases. After the dead time, SiC MOSFET is turned on, and the MOSFET channel starts to share current with the antiparallel diode of Si IGBT. In



Figure 5-16 Steady state current sharing of the Si/SiC HyS.

the turn-off process, SiC MOSFET is turned off and all the current is commutated by the antiparallel diode during the dead time. Recovery losses are produced by the antiparallel diode.

The steady state current sharing of Si/SiC HyS is shown in Figure 5-16. The forward conduction current sharing waveforms at $\pi/2$, $\pi/4$, and $\pi/16$ of the output current are shown in Figure 5-16 (a), (b), and (c) respectively. It is noted that at the peak point of

the output current, Si IGBT shares more current than the SiC MOSFET. At $\pi/4$, the current ratio shared by Si IGBT decreases. At $\pi/16$, all the current is conducted by SiC MOSFET. The Si IGBT will not conduct since the conduction voltage is lower than the Si IGBT threshold voltage. Figure 5-16 (d), (e), and (f) show the current sharing in the reverse conduction of Si/SiC HyS. The antiparallel diode shares current with the SiC MOSFET during the conduction. Like the forward conduction, at high current, the diode shares more current. With the decrease of load current, the current ratio shared by SiC MOSFET increase. The results shown in Figure 5-16 validate the advantage of Si/SiC HyS in conduction characteristics. It is noted that the Si/SiC HyS has no threshold voltage when conducting low currents. This will help to improve the inverter light load efficiency. When conducting high current, Si IGBT will share more current and thus reducing the conduction voltage. This will help to improve the inverter overload capability.

The inverter efficiencies are tested under the parameters listed in Table 5-2. Figure 5-17 demonstrated the inverter efficiency improvement by the Si/SiC HyS for the 3L-ANPC inverter. It is shown that the efficiencies of the two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are very close in the full load range, but their efficiencies are both much higher than the full Si IGBT solution. Especially when the switching frequency increases, the Si IGBT solution shows a more significant efficiency drop. At 40 kHz switching frequency, the inverter efficiency improvement by the Si/SiC HyS is 2.4% and 1.8% at light load and heavy load conditions, respectively.

Figure 5-18 shows the inverter efficiency comparison between the all SiC MOSFET 3L-ANPC solution, SiC MOSFET hybrid 3L-ANPC solution which is shown in Figure 5-2 (a) and Figure 5-2(b), and the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC solution.

Parameter	Value
Dc voltage, V _{dc}	750V
Output ac voltage $V_{\rm o}$	220V/50Hz
Output power P_r	4.4kW
Switching frequency f_s	20kHz, 40kHz
Filter inductor $L_{\rm f}$	1mH
Filter capacitor $C_{\rm f}$	5µF
$T_{ m on_delay},T_{ m off_delay}$	1µs, 1µs
$R_{\rm g}$ for SiC MOSFET	7Ω
$R_{\rm g}$ for Si IGBT	10Ω
$V_{\rm gs}$ for SiC MOSFET	+18V/0V
$V_{\rm ge}$ for Si IGBT	+15V/-9V
Si/SC HyS	SCT3120AL (650 V / 15 A)+
	IKW20N60T (600 V / 28 A)
Full Si IGBT	IKW30N60T (600 V / 39 A)
Full SiC MOSFET	SCT3030AL (650 V / 49 A)

Table 5-2 Testing parameters

It is shown that all SiC MOSFET solution has the overall highest inverter efficiency. While the Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC solutions have the lowest efficiency, especially in the heavy load condition. A larger efficiency drop is observed in the heavy load condition. Small current-rated SiC MOSFET is used as the switching device in the Si/SiC HyS solution. The thermal stress of SiC MOSFET in the Si/SiC HyS solutions will be much higher than the full current-rated SiC MOSFETs at the thermal steady state. Thus, the conduction and switching losses increase of the small current-rated SiC MOSFET is larger.



Figure 5-17 Inverter efficiency improvement evaluation.



Figure 5-18 Inverter efficiency comparison between different 3L-ANPC solutions.

In addition, in the Si/SiC HyS 3L-ANPC solution, the recovery losses of Si diode will also increase a lot due to the temperature rise. While for the other three solutions, full current-rated SiC MOSFETs are utilized. Usually, the SiC MOSFET with a higher current rating

has a lower junction to case thermal resistance. For the example in this paper, the SiC MOSFET used in Si/SiC HyS is SCT3120AL (650 V/15 A), which has a junction to case thermal resistance of 1.12 °C/W and the full current-rated SiC MOSFET used in the comparison is SCT3030AL (650 V/49 A), which has a junction to case thermal resistance of 0.44 °C/W. The thermal stress of the larger SiC MOSFET will be lower than the SiC MOSFET in the Si/SiC HyS. Thus, the power loss increased by the rise of temperature is lower. In addition, the SiC MOSFET body diode commutates the load current during the dead time and will not produce any recovery losses.

The device cost comparison between different 3L-ANPC solutions is made and presented in Table 5-3. The device costs are from Mouser Electronics on a bulky order of 1000 pieces. It is shown that the full Si IGBT solution has the lowest device cost and the full SiC MOSFET solution has the highest device cost which is about 6.5 times the full Si IGBT solution. Compared to the 2-SiC hybrid scheme, the 4-SiC hybrid 3L-ANPC has a

Configuration	Per leg cost / Pu
Full Si IGBT (IKW30N60T)	\$17.9 / 1
Full SiC MOSFET (SCT3030AL)	\$116.6 / 6.5
2-SiC hybrid	\$50.8 / 2.8
4-SiC hybrid	\$83.7 / 4.7
2-Si/SiC HyS scheme	\$25.8 / 1.4
4-Si/SiC HyS scheme	\$33.8 / 1.9

Table 5-3 Device cost comparison between different 3L-ANPC solutions

	Full Si IGBT 3L-	2-Si/SiC HyS-	4-Si/SiC HyS-
(t	(benchmark)	based 3L-ANPC	based 3L-ANPC
		2.4%	2.4%
Inverter efficiency	94.7% at light	improvement at	improvement at
	load,	light load,	light load,
	95.6% at heavy	1.8%	1.8%
	load	improvement at	improvement at
		heavy load	heavy load
Power capability	4kW	5.17kW	5.4kW
Device cost/kW	4.48\$/kW	4.99\$/kW	6.26\$/kW
Features	Most cost		High power
	effective, lower	Cost effective and	density, high
	efficiency and	high efficiency	power capacity,
	power density		and high
			efficiency

Table 5-4 Comparison two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC solution

1.7 times device cost while only showing an almost identical inverter efficiency. Compared to the full current-rated SiC MOSFET hybrid solution, the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter shows a significantly lower device cost. The 2-Si/SiC HyS scheme only has 1.4 times device cost compared to the full Si IGBT solution.

5.5 Summary

In this chapter, two Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC hybrid schemes are proposed. The inverter commutation characteristics, loss and thermal model, device cost, efficiency, and thermal performance comparison are investigated and presented. The evaluation results are concluded in Table 5-4 and illustrated as follows.

- 1) The inverter efficiency of the two proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are very close in the full load range. Compared to the full Si IGBT-based 3L-ANPC inverter, the two types of Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter both have a much higher inverter efficiency, especially when switching frequency increases. At 40kHz switching frequency, the inverter efficiency improvement by the Si/SiC HyS can achieve 2.4% and 1.8% at light load and heavy load condition respectively. Meanwhile, the device cost/kW for 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter is only 1.11 times of full Si IGBT solution.
- 2) Compared with the full SiC MOSFET solution, the device cost of 2-Si/SiC HyS scheme has been reduced by 78% while the maximum inverter efficiency sacrifice is only 0.28%. Compared with the 2-SiC MOSFET hybrid 3L-ANPC, the device cost is reduced by 50% with 0.21% maximum inverter efficiency drop at heavy load. The 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter shows great potential in improving the 3L-ANPC inverter's efficiency while maintaining a low device cost. This makes it a great candidate for cost-sensitive applications.
- 3) Compared to the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, the 4-Si/SiC HyS scheme has a higher power output capability, making it a better candidate for high power density applications.

5.6 Application Example -- 2 Si/SiC HyS-Based 3L-ANPC Battery Inverter for Energy Storage Integration

PV array and energy storage voltages have increased from 600 V to 1000 V with some up to 1500 V. The PV industry is facing significant need to integrate energy storage to mitigate the solar intermittence and provide load peak shaving and solar generation shifting. The 1500 V voltage enables a higher voltage DC distribution, thus significantly reduce the conductor size and lower distribution losses. The higher DC voltage trend places increased demands on performance, functionality, and efficiency of battery inverters. The energy storage industry has significant need to develop a 1500 V battery inverter with high efficiency at wide load range, smaller form factor while still maintain cost competitive

For the 1500 V DC voltage application, the semiconductor device can be selected from the 3300 V (two-level topology), and 1200 V (three-level or higher) candidates. It is obvious that the 3300 V device for 1500 V voltage class is oversized on the breakdown voltage. Thus, the three-level topology with 1200 V devices is the optimal solution. Based on the comparison made in Table 5-3, the most cost-effective and high efficiency topology 2 Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC is selected.

5.6.1 Inverter Design

To implement a high-power density and high-efficiency Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, practical considerations including the semiconductor device selection, Si/SiC die-size optimization, DC bus-bar design, and thermal design are investigated.

As shown in Figure 5-19, the one-phase topology consists of four pure Si IGBTs and two Si/SiC HyS devices. To realize a high efficiency inverter design with high power



Figure 5-19 Semiconductor device selection.



Figure 5-20 Conduction loss comparison between the half-bridge IGBT modules.

density, half-bridge Si IGBT modules are used for the upper two switches S1, S5, and the lower two switches S4, S6. Discrete Si IGBTs and SiC MOSFETs are utilized to form the hybrid switches S2 and S3.

The V_{ce} - I_c characteristics are compared among the four 1200V/100A Si IGBT module candidates, including MII100-12A3 [116] from IXYS, FF100R12RT4 [12] from Infineon, CM100DY-24NF [117] from Mitsubishi, and VS-GA100TS120U [118] from Vishay. As shown in Figure 5-20, the Infineon half-bridge module FF100R12RT4 has the lowest conduction loss. It is to be noted that the switching losses of the four Si IGBT modules are not considered in this analysis since they will not produce high frequency switching losses in this topology. The Si/SiC HyS is designed according to the algorithm proposed in Chapter 3. The discrete devices selected here are: Infineon 1200 V / 75 A Si IGBT IKQ75N120CT2 and Wolfspeed 1200 V / 24 A SiC MOSFET C2M0080120D.

Four 900 V/310 μ F film capacitors are connected in a 2×2 configuration to form the 1500 V/310 μ F DC capacitor bank. The PCB-based busbar, as shown in Figure 5-21, has four layers. The "DC-" bus is connected to the Si IGBT half-bridge modules in the top layer. Next, the mid-layer 1 and mid-layer 2 connect the neutral point "O" and Si IGBT half-bridge modules. Finally, the bottom layer is used for the "DC+" connection. In Figure



Figure 5-21 PCB-based DC busbar.



Figure 5-22 One-phase connection between the Si IGBT half bridge modules and the Si/SiC HyS half bridge board.

5-22, a two-layer PCB is designed to implement the Si/SiC HyS half-bridge S2 and S3. In Figure 5-22, L_{DC+} , L_O , L_{DC-} , L_D , L_{p_-1} , L_{p_-2} , and L_s represent the stray inductance in the power loop.

As shown in Figure 5-23, two separate heatsinks named "Heatsink_IGBT" and "Heatsink_HyS" are used to dissipate the heat produced by IGBT modules and Si/SiC HyS



Figure 5-23 Power block with heatsinks.

Table 5-5	Simulation	parameters
-----------	------------	------------

Parameters	Value
DC input voltage	1500 V
Output voltage	480 V _{rms}
Switching frequency	18 kHz
Turn on delay	1 µs
Turn off delay	1 µs

devices respectively. In the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter, the SiC MOSFETs are the most thermal stressed devices due to the designed PWM strategy and gate driving sequence of the Si/SiC HyS. Therefore, the thermal parameters of "Heatsink_HyS" should be carefully designed to ensure the safe operation of SiC MOSFETs. The SiC MOSFET junction temperatures are estimated based on the thermal simulation tool PLCES with the simulation parameters listed in Table 5-5. In the simulation, the power device is modeled as a four layers Foster-type RC thermal model, from the junction to case, and one layer of the case to heatsink. Each layer of the RC impedance only consists of the lumped RC values and has no physical meaning. The power device thermal impedance of case to junction and the case to heatsink (thermal grease and thermal



Figure 5-24 Relationship between thermal resistance and the SiC MOSFET maximum junction temperature.

pad) and heatsink to ambient are considered. The four layers Foster-type RC thermal model parameters are from the transient thermal impedance provided by the manufactures' datasheets.

Under the parameters listed in Table 5-5, the simulation results are shown in Figure 5-24. It is noted that with the increase of thermal resistance of "Heatsink_HyS", the SiC MOSFET maximum junction temperature also increases. When the thermal resistance of "Heatsink_HyS" is 0.068 °C/W, the SiC MOSFET junction temperature reaches its maximum allowable value 150 °C. Therefore, to ensure the SiC MOSFETs operate safely, the thermal resistance of the selected "Heatsink_HyS" should be smaller than 0.068 °C/W.

Based on the analysis above, two heatsinks with thermal resistance 0.055°C/W and 0.085°C /W are used for the Si/SiC HyS board and Si IGBT modules. In order to validate the effectiveness of the thermal design, the simulations are carried out. The thermal simulation results shown in Figure 5-25 show that the SiC MOSFET has the highest device junction temperature which is 139 °C. The Si IGBT modules have lower device thermal stress. All the devices' maximum junction temperatures are under the 150 °C limit. It is



Figure 5-25 Device junction temperature simulation results.

Parameters	Value
DC input voltage	900 V ~ 1200 V
Output voltage	480 V _{rms}
Output current	5 kW ~30 kW
Load inductance	1 mH
Turn-on delay	0
Turn-off delay	1 µs
Switching frequency	18 kHz

verified that the thermal design for the inverter can successfully keep all the semiconductor devices junction temperature under the limit value when the inverter operates at rated power and frequency.

5.6.2 Experimental Test

The implemented 40 kW three-phase HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter prototype is shown in Figure 5-26. The dimensions of the prototype are 18.1 inches long, 11.3 inches wide, and 5.4 inches tall. The experimental setup is shown in Figure 5-27. The controller board for the platform consists of the Texas Instruments (TI) 28379 controlCARD and



Figure 5-26 Implemented 40kW three-phase Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter prototype.



Figure 5-27 Experimental setup.

Altera CPLD EPM240T100I5N. Gate signals which are generated by the TI 28379 controlCARD are sent to the CPLD to add the turn-on and turn-off delay for the Si/SiC HyS. The testing parameters are summarized in Table 5-6.

The experimental current and voltage are measured by the 8-channel Tektronix oscilloscope. As shown in Figure 5-28, the second waveform from the bottom of the figure shows the five-level line to line inverter output voltage. The three-phase line voltage and current on the load side are shown in the first two waveforms in the figure. The line voltage and the phase current have a 30° phase shift.



Figure 5-28 Output voltage and current waveforms of 3L-ANPC inverter utilizing Si/SiC HyS.



Figure 5-29 Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter power stage efficiency.

The inverter efficiency test was carried out with RL load. The voltages and currents are measured by the high voltage differential probes Tektronix THDP0100 and current probes Tektronix TCP0150. Then, the efficiency was calculated using the voltage and current data restored in the 8-channel oscilloscope. At each power stage, three-phase load voltage, load

current, voltage, and current of DC side were measured and the inverter efficiency was calculated based on the voltage and current data. It is important to mention that in order to have accurate efficiency results, at least 15 times of line voltage period data were restored and utilized to calculate the inverter efficiency. The efficiency testing results of the implemented Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter power stage are shown in Figure 5-29. It is shown that the proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter achieves a 98.9% peak efficiency

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORKS

6.1 Conclusion

The "Si IGBT+SiC MOSFET" hybrid switch (Si/SiC HyS) is investigated in this work. The Si/SiC HyS combines the Si IGBT's advantage in conducting high current and the SiC MOSFET's advantage of low switching loss. The device cost for the Si/SiC HyS is also reduced compared to a full SiC MOSFET. The main works in this dissertation are summarized as follows.

- 1) The conduction and switching characteristics are investigated and the power loss model is proposed. For the Si/SiC HyS design process, the Si and SiC devices current rating optimization algorithm is proposed to achieve a costeffective Si/SiC HyS selection and provide a tool to help evaluate the tradeoff between device cost, SiC MOSFET thermal stress, and system efficiency. To realize a more efficient operation of Si/SiC HyS, the delay time optimization method is proposed.
- 2) Two active thermal control algorithms, named "Conduction Time Variation-Based Active Thermal Control" (CTV-ATC) and "Switching Sequence Dispatch-Based Active Thermal Control" (SSD-ATC), are proposed to reduce the SiC MOSFET thermal stress and enhance the system reliability. The CTV-ATC and SSD-ATC algorithms realize the device junction temperature regulation by redistributing the conduction loss and switching loss, respectively. The effectiveness of the two proposed ATC algorithms is validated on a buck converter experimental platform.

- 3) The performance of Si/SiC HyS-based converter is improved by the proposed multi-objective operation control. In the light load condition, the converter operate with the conventional gate driving sequence, while at heavy load condition, the converter maximum output power is improved by using the active thermal control algorithms. The experimental results show that the maximum output power of Si/SiC HyS-based buck converter is improved by 5.9%. For the UPS application, a mission profile-based converter reliability enhancement evaluation is conducted to assess the yearly accumulated damage reduction on the device bond wire.
- 4) two types of Silicon (Si) IGBT and Silicon Carbide (SiC) hybrid switch (Si/SiC HyS) based three-level active-neutral-point-clamped (3L-ANPC) inverter are proposed for high efficiency and low device cost. The proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters are compared with the full Si IGBT, full SiC MOSFET, and Si with SiC devices-based hybrid 3L-ANPC solutions on the inverter efficiency, power capacity, and device cost. It is shown that compared with the full Si IGBT 3L-ANPC solution, the inverter efficiency improvement by Si/SiC HyS is 2.4% and 1.8% at light load condition and heavy load condition, respectively. Compared to the full SiC MOSFET solution and 2-SiC MOSFETs hybrid scheme, the device cost of 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC is reduced by 78% and 50% with 0.28% and 0.21% maximum inverter efficiency sacrifices.

The following conclusions are made:

- (1) The proposed delay time optimization method can reduce the total semiconductor loss of Si/SiC HyS. The converter efficiency can be improved by using the optimal delay time. In addition, with the increase of switching frequency, the efficiency improvement will become more significant.
- (2) The proposed two ATC algorithms can effectively regulate the junction temperature of Si IGBT and SiC MOSFET. The maximum output power of the Si/SiC HyS-based buck converter prototype is increased by 5.9%. For the Si/SiC HyS-based UPS inverter application, by using the ATC algorithm, the yearly AD on the SiC MOSFET bond wire is reduced by 80%. The useful lifetime of Si/SiC HyS-based UPS inverter is extended.
- (3) The proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter is a cost-effective way to realize high inverter efficiency. Between the two proposed Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverters, the 2-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter has lower device cost which makes it more suitable for cost-sensitive and high efficiency applications. While the 4-Si/SiC HyS-based 3L-ANPC inverter has higher output power capacity, making it a better candidate for high power density, high power capacity, and high efficiency applications.
- 6.2 Future Works

The following works will be performed to enhance the current contributions.

(1) A mathematical characterization for the Si/SiC HyS turn on and turn off transient is not investigated in this work. To have better understanding the impact of delay time on the Si/SiC HyS switching loss, the mathematical way to characterize the Si/SiC HyS switching process ought to be investigated in the future.

(2) In this work, the Si/SiC HyS is formed by the discrete TO-247 devices. The output power is limited. To fully utilize the high current carrying capability advantage of Si IGBT within the Si/SiC HyS, the investigation on the high current-rated Si/SiC HyS power module will be investigated in the future.

- [1] H. Liu, T. Zhao and X. Wu, "Performance Evaluation of Si/SiC Hybrid Switch-Based Three-Level Active Neutral-Point-Clamped Inverter," in *IEEE Open Journal of Industry Applications*. (early access)
- [2] H. Liu, T. Zhao, J. Gafford, S. Essakiappan and M. Manjrekar, "Design of a 1500V Si IGBT/SiC MOSFET Hybrid Switch-Based Three-Level Active NPC Inverter," 2021 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), 2021, pp. 168-173.
- [3] H. Liu and T. Zhao, "Optimal Gate Driving Strategy for Si/SiC Hybrid Switch-Based 3L-ANPC Inverter with Improved Output Capacity," 2021 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2021, pp. 741-74.
- [4] H. Liu and T. Zhao, "Performance Evaluation of Si/SiC Hybrid Switch-Based Three-Level Active NPC Converter," 2021 IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC), 2021, pp. 2058-2064.
- [5] H. Liu, T. Zhao and X. Wu, "Efficiency Improvement Evaluation and Loss Modeling of a Hybrid Switch-Based T-NPC Inverter," 2019 IEEE 7th Workshop on Wide Bandgap Power Devices and Applications (WiPDA), 2019, pp. 6-11.
- [6] H. Liu and T. Zhao "Conduction Time Variation-Based Active Thermal Control Method for Si and SiC Hybrid Switch," 2022 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), 2022. (accepted)
- [7] H. Liu and T. Zhao " Si and SiC Hybrid Switch-Based Solid-State Circuit Breaker,"
 2022 IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE), 2022. (accepted)

REFERENCES

[1] J. M. Guerrero, J. C. Vasquez, J. Matas, L. G. de Vicuna and M. Castilla, "Hierarchical Control of Droop-Controlled AC and DC Microgrids—A General Approach Toward Standardization," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 58, no. 1, pp. 158-172, Jan. 2011.

[2] J. M. Carrasco et al., "Power-Electronic Systems for the Grid Integration of Renewable Energy Sources: A Survey," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 1002-1016, June 2006.

[3] S. Kouro et al., "Recent Advances and Industrial Applications of Multilevel Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 57, no. 8, pp. 2553-2580, Aug. 2010.

[4] T. Komine and M. Nakagawa, "Fundamental analysis for visible-light communication system using LED lights," in *IEEE Transactions on Consumer Electronics*, vol. 50, no. 1, pp. 100-107, Feb. 2004.

[5] J. Rocabert, A. Luna, F. Blaabjerg and P. Rodríguez, "Control of Power Converters in AC Microgrids," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 27, no. 11, pp. 4734-4749, Nov. 2012.

[6] A. Lesnicar and R. Marquardt, "An innovative modular multilevel converter topology suitable for a wide power range," 2003 *IEEE Bologna Power Tech Conference Proceedings*, 2003, pp. 6 pp. Vol.3.

[7] M. Yilmaz and P. T. Krein, "Review of Battery Charger Topologies, Charging Power Levels, and Infrastructure for Plug-In Electric and Hybrid Vehicles," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 2151-2169, May 2013.

[8] K. Rathod, A. Kumar, G. Waghulde and P. Kurulkar, "Power supply systems for defence applications a review part: II power conditioner system," 2017 *National Power Electronics Conference* (NPEC), 2017, pp. 283-289.

[9] B. K. Bose, "Power Electronics and Motor Drives Recent Progress and Perspective," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 56, no. 2, pp. 581-588, Feb. 2009.

[10] R. Deng, G. Xiao, R. Lu, H. Liang and A. V. Vasilakos, "False Data Injection on State Estimation in Power Systems—Attacks, Impacts, and Defense: A Survey," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Informatics*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 411-423, April 2017.

[11] J. Millán, P. Godignon, X. Perpiñà, A. Pérez-Tomás and J. Rebollo, "A Survey of Wide Bandgap Power Semiconductor Devices," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 2155-2163, May 2014.

[12] https://www.infineon.com/

[13] https://www.wolfspeed.com/

[14] J. M. Carrasco et al., "Power-Electronic Systems for the Grid Integration of Renewable Energy Sources: A Survey," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 1002-1016, June 2006.

[15] T. Laska, M. Munzer, F. Pfirsch, C. Schaeffer and T. Schmidt, "The Field Stop IGBT (FS IGBT). A new power device concept with a great improvement

potential," in Proc. Int. Symp. Power Semiconductors (ICs), May 2000, pp. 355-358.

[16] N. Iwamuro and T. Laska, "IGBT History, State-of-the-Art, and Future Prospects," in *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 64, no. 3, pp. 741-752, March 2017.

[17] K. Sheng, S. J. Finney and B. W. Williams, "Thermal stability of IGBT high-frequency operation," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 47, no. 1, pp. 9-16, Feb. 2000, doi: 10.1109/41.824018.

[18] E. Ogawa, Y. Onozawa and R. W. De Doncker, "Investigation of Switching Behavior of an IGBT under Soft Turn-off in Application for Dual-Active Bridge Converters," 2018 *International Power Electronics Conference* (IPEC-Niigata 2018 -ECCE Asia), 2018, pp. 2768-2773.

[19] M. C. Cavalcanti, E. R. da Silva, D. Boroyevich, W. Dong and C. B. Jacobina, "A feasible loss model for IGBT in soft-switching inverters," *IEEE 34th Annual Conference on Power Electronics Specialist*, 2003. PESC '03., 2003, pp. 1845-1850 vol.4.

[20] B. P. McGrath, D. G. Holmes, P. J. McGoldrick and A. D. McIver, "Design of a Soft-Switched 6-kW Battery Charger for Traction Applications," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 1136-1144, July 2007.

[21] I. Widjaja, A. Kurnia, K. Shenai and D. M. Divan, "Switching dynamics of IGBTs in soft-switching converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 42, no. 3, pp. 445-454, March 1995.

[22] D. Dujic, G. K. Steinke, M. Bellini, M. Rahimo, L. Storasta and J. K. Steinke, "Characterization of 6.5 kV IGBTs for High-Power Medium-Frequency Soft-Switched Applications," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 906-919, Feb. 2014.

[23] K. Vangen, T. Melaa and A. K. Adnanes, "Soft-switched high-frequency, high power DC/AC converter with IGBT," PESC '92 Record. 23rd *Annual IEEE Power Electronics Specialists Conference*, 1992, pp. 26-33 vol.1.

[24] P. Ranstad and H. Nee, "On Dynamic Effects Influencing IGBT Losses in Soft-Switching Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 260-271, Jan. 2011.

[25] J. Zakis, D. Vinnikov and I. Roasto, "Soft-switching capability analysis of a qZSI-based DC/DC converter," 2010 *12th Biennial Baltic Electronics Conference*, 2010, pp. 301-304.

[26] L. Lindenmüller, S. Bernet and P. Kleinichen, "A novel topology to characterize high voltage IGBTs in a soft switching converter," 2011 *Semiconductor Conference Dresden*, 2011, pp. 1-4.

[27] B. J. Baliga, "Power semiconductor device figure of merit for high-frequency applications," in *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 10, no. 10, pp. 455-457, Oct. 1989.

[28] J. N. Shenoy, J. A. Cooper and M. R. Melloch, "High-voltage doubleimplanted power MOSFET's in 6H-SiC," in *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 93-95, March 1997. [29] A. K. Agarwal, J. B. Casady, L. B. Rowland, W. F. Valek, M. H. White and C. D. Brandt, "1.1 kV 4H-SiC power UMOSFETs," in *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 18, no. 12, pp. 586-588, Dec. 1997.

[30] Alex Q. H, Qianlai Z, Li W, et al. 15 kV SiC-MOSFET: An enabling technology for medium voltage solid state transformers[J]. *CPSS Transactions on Power Electronics and Applications*, 2017, 2(2): 118-130.

[31] Kimoto T, Niwa H, Kobayashi T, et al. Progress and future challenges of SiC power devices and process technology[C]. *IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting*. San Francisco, IEEE Xplore, 2017: 9.5.1-9.5.4.

[32] D. Y. Chen and S. A. Chin, "Bipolar-FET Combinational Power Transistors for Power Conversion Applications," in *IEEE Transactions on Aerospace and Electronic Systems*, vol. AES-20, no. 5, pp. 659-664, Sept. 1984.

[33] H. P. Yee and D. Liu, "An ASIC to control the paralleling of an IGBT with a MOSFET," Proceedings of APEC 97 - *Applied Power Electronics Conference*, 1997, pp. 151-155 vol.1.

[34] Y. Jiang, G. C. Hua, E. Yang and F. C. Lee, "Soft-switching of IGBTs with the help of MOSFETs in bridge-type converters," *Proceedings of IEEE Power Electronics Specialist Conference* - PESC '93, 1993, pp. 151-157.

[35] J. Bergmann, F. Broecker and K. F. Hoffmann, "Analysis of Hybrid MOSFET/IGBT Switches Utilized in High Frequency Resonant Converters," PCIM Europe 2014; *International Exhibition and Conference for Power Electronics, Intelligent Motion, Renewable Energy and Energy Management*, 2014, pp. 1-6.

[36] S. Woothipatanapan, A. Jangwanitlert and P. Chancharoensook, "Efficiency improvement of converter for switched reluctance motor drives by mixed parallel operation of IGBT and MOSFET," TENCON 2010 - 2010 *IEEE Region 10 Conference*, 2010, pp. 1841-1846.

[37] H. Akca and U. S. Selamogullari, "Hybrid switch use for light load efficiency improvement of a power inverter for stand-alone residential renewable energy system," 2013 *15th European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications* (EPE), 2013, pp. 1-6.

[38] J. Lai et al., "A Hybrid-Switch-Based Soft-Switching Inverter for Ultrahigh-Efficiency Traction Motor Drives," in *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 50, no. 3, pp. 1966-1973, May-June 2014.

[39] P. Sun, J. Lai, C. Liu and W. Yu, "A 55-kW Three-Phase Inverter Based on Hybrid-Switch Soft-Switching Modules for High-Temperature Hybrid Electric Vehicle Drive Application," in *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 962-969, May-June 2012.

[40] J. Reichl, J. -S. Lai, A. Hefner, J. M. Ortiz-Rodríguez and T. Duong, "Design Optimization of Hybrid-Switch Soft-Switching Inverters Using Multiscale Electrothermal Simulation," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 32, no. 1, pp. 503-514, Jan. 2017.

[41] J. Liu, W. Su, X. Tai, W. Sun, L. Gu and X. Wen, "Development of an inverter using hybrid SIC power module for EV/HEV applications," 2016 *19th International Conference on Electrical Machines and Systems* (ICEMS), 2016, pp. 1-5.

[42] Y. Sekino et al., "3.3kV SiC hybrid module with High Power next Core (HPnC) package," 2017 *19th European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications* (EPE'17 ECCE Europe), 2017, pp. P.1-P.8.

[43] L. Amber and K. Haddad, "Hybrid Si IGBT-SiC Schottky diode modules for medium to high power applications," 2017 *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition* (APEC), 2017, pp. 3027-3032

[44] M. Rahimo et al., "Characterization of a Silicon IGBT and Silicon Carbide MOSFET Cross-Switch Hybrid," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 9, pp. 4638-4642, Sept. 2015.

[45] T. Zhao and J. He, "An optimal switching pattern for "SiC+Si" hybrid device based Voltage Source Converters," 2015 *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition* (APEC), 2015, pp. 1276-1281.

[46] X. Song, A. Q. Huang, M. -C. Lee and C. Peng, "High voltage Si/SiC hybrid switch: An ideal next step for SiC," 2015 *IEEE 27th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices & IC's* (ISPSD), 2015, pp. 289-292.

[47] X. Song, A. Q. Huang, P. Liu and L. Zhang, "1200V/200A FREEDM-pair: Loss and cost reduction analysis," 2016 *IEEE 4th Workshop on Wide Bandgap Power Devices and Applications* (WiPDA), 2016, pp. 152-157.

[48] M. Stecca, C. Tan, J. Xu, T. B. Soeiro, P. Bauer and P. Palensky, "Hybrid Si/SiC Switch Modulation with Minimum SiC MOSFET Conduction in Grid Connected Voltage Source Converters," in *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*. (early access)

[49] A. Deshpande and F. Luo, "Practical Design Considerations for a Si IGBT + SiC MOSFET Hybrid Switch: Parasitic Interconnect Influences, Cost, and Current Ratio Optimization," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 724-737, Jan. 2019.

[50] J. He, R. Katebi and N. Weise, "A Current-Dependent Switching Strategy for Si/SiC Hybrid Switch-Based Power Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 64, no. 10, pp. 8344-8352, Oct. 2017.

[51] Y. Wang, M. Chen, C. Yan and D. Xu, "Efficiency Improvement of Grid Inverters With Hybrid Devices," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 8, pp. 7558-7572, Aug. 2019.

[52] Z. Peng et al., "A Variable-Frequency Current-Dependent Switching Strategy to Improve Tradeoff Between Efficiency and SiC MOSFET Overcurrent Stress in Si/SiC-Hybrid-Switch-Based Inverters," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 36, no. 4, pp. 4877-4886, April 2021.

[53] Z. Li, J. Wang, B. Ji and Z. J. Shen, "Power Loss Model and Device Sizing Optimization of Si/SiC Hybrid Switches," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 8512-8523, Aug. 2020.

[54] D. Woldegiorgis, Y. Wu, Y. Wei and H. A. Mantooth, "A High Efficiency and Low Cost ANPC Inverter Using Hybrid Si/SiC Switches," in *IEEE Open Journal of Industry Applications*, vol. 2, pp. 154-167, 2021.

[55] J. Wang, Z. Li, X. Jiang, C. Zeng and Z. J. Shen, "Gate Control Optimization of Si/SiC Hybrid Switch for Junction Temperature Balance and Power Loss Reduction," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 1744-1754, Feb. 2019.

[56] H. Qin, R. Wang, Q. Xun, W. Chen and S. Xie, "Switching Time Delay Optimization for "SiC+Si" Hybrid Device in a Phase-Leg Configuration," in *IEEE Access*, vol. 9, pp. 37542-37556, 2021.

[57] H. Liu, T. Zhao and X. Wu, "Efficiency Improvement Evaluation and Loss Modeling of a Hybrid Switch-Based T-NPC Inverter," 2019 *IEEE 7th Workshop on Wide Bandgap Power Devices and Applications* (WiPDA), 2019, pp. 6-11.

[58] A. Deshpande, A. Imran, R. Paul, Z. Yuan, H. Peng and F. Luo, "High Power Density 1700-V/ 300-A Si-IGBT and SiC-MOSFET Hybrid Switch-based Half-bridge Power Module," 2020 *IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition* (ECCE), 2020, pp. 3979-3986.

[59] P. Ning, T. Yuan and Y. Kang, "The Engineering Design of SiC Hybrid Switch Series," 2019 *IEEE 3rd International Electrical and Energy Conference* (CIEEC), 2019, pp. 1337-1342.

[60] X. Song, L. Zhang and A. Q. Huang, "Three-Terminal Si/SiC Hybrid Switch," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 9, pp. 8867-8871, Sept. 2020.

[61] J. A. Schrock et al., "Failure Analysis of 1200-V/150-A SiC MOSFET Under Repetitive Pulsed Overcurrent Conditions," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 1816-1821, March 2016.

[62] T. -T. Nguyen, A. Ahmed, T. V. Thang and J. -H. Park, "Gate Oxide Reliability Issues of SiC MOSFETs Under Short-Circuit Operation," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 5, pp. 2445-2455.

[63] Z. Chbili et al., "Modeling Early Breakdown Failures of Gate Oxide in SiC Power MOSFETs," in *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 63, no. 9, pp. 3605-3613, Sept. 2016.

[64] S. Krishnaswami et al., "Gate oxide reliability of 4H-SiC MOS devices," 2005 IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium, 2005. *Proceedings. 43rd Annual.*, 2005, pp. 592-593.

[65] T. Ueda, "Reliability issues in GaN and SiC power devices," 2014 *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium*, 2014, pp. 3D.4.1-3D.4.6.

[66] S. DasGupta, R. J. Kaplar, M. J. Marinella, M. A. Smith and S. Atcitty, "Analysis and prediction of stability in commercial, 1200 V, 33A, 4H-SiC MOSFETs," 2012 *IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium (IRPS)*, 2012, pp. 3D.3.1-3D.3.5.

[67] J. A. Schrock et al., "High-Mobility Stable 1200-V, 150-A 4H-SiC DMOSFET Long-Term Reliability Analysis Under High Current Density Transient Conditions," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 6, pp. 2891-2895, June 2015.

[68] Z. Qiu, J. Zhang, P. Ning and X. Wen, "Reliability modeling and analysis of SiC MOSFET power modules," *IECON 2017 - 43rd Annual Conference of the IEEE Industrial Electronics Society*, 2017, pp. 1459-1463.

[69] H. Luo, F. Iannuzzo, F. Blaabjerg, M. Turnaturi and E. Mattiuzzo, "Aging precursors and degradation effects of SiC-MOSFET modules under highly accelerated power cycling conditions," 2017 *IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition (ECCE)*, 2017, pp. 2506-2511.

[70] H. Luo, F. Iannuzzo and F. Blaabjerg, "Solder layer degradation measurement for SiC-MOSFET Modules under accelerated power cycling conditions," CIPS 2018; *10th International Conference on Integrated Power Electronics Systems*, 2018, pp. 1-5.

[71] S. Yang, D. Xiang, A. Bryant, P. Mawby, L. Ran and P. Tavner, "Condition Monitoring for Device Reliability in Power Electronic Converters: A Review," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 2734-2752, Nov. 2010.

[72] S. Pu, F. Yang, B. T. Vankayalapati and B. Akin, "Aging Mechanisms and Accelerated Lifetime Tests for SiC MOSFETs: An Overview," in *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1232-1254, Feb. 2022.

[73] T. Kimoto and J. A. Cooper, "Device processing of silicon carbide," in *Fundamentals of Silicon Carbide Technology—Growth, Characterization, Devices, and Applications, 1st ed. Hoboken*, NJ, USA: Wiley, 2014, p. 241.

[74] H. Luo, F. Iannuzzo, N. Baker, F. Blaabjerg, W. Li and X. He, "Study of Current Density Influence on Bond Wire Degradation Rate in SiC MOSFET Modules," in *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 1622-1632, June 2020.

[75] S. S. Manohar, A. Sahoo, A. Subramaniam and S. K. Panda, "Condition monitoring of power electronic converters in power plants — A review," 2017 20th *International Conference on Electrical Machines and Systems (ICEMS)*, 2017, pp. 1-5.

[76] J. Chen, X. Jiang, Z. Li, H. Yu, J. Wang and Z. J. Shen, "Investigation on Effects of Thermal Stress on SiC MOSFET Degradation through Power Cycling Tests," 2020 *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition (APEC)*, 2020, pp. 1106-1110.

[77] L. Wang, T. Zhao and J. He, "Centralized Thermal Stress Oriented Dispatch Strategy for Paralleled Grid-Connected Inverters Considering Mission Profiles," in *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 2, pp. 368-382, 2021.

[78] P. D. Reigosa, H. Wang, Y. Yang and F. Blaabjerg, "Prediction of Bond Wire Fatigue of IGBTs in a PV Inverter Under a Long-Term Operation," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 10, pp. 7171-7182, Oct. 2016.

[79] A. Sangwongwanich, Y. Yang, D. Sera and F. Blaabjerg, "Mission Profile-Oriented Control for Reliability and Lifetime of Photovoltaic Inverters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 56, no. 1, pp. 601-610, Jan.-Feb. 2020.
[80] D. Zhou, H. Wang and F. Blaabjerg, "Mission Profile Based System-Level Reliability Analysis of DC/DC Converters for a Backup Power Application," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 33, no. 9, pp. 8030-8039, Sept. 2018.
[81] A. S. Bahman, K. Ma, P. Ghimire, F. Iannuzzo and F. Blaabjerg, "A 3-D-Lumped Thermal Network Model for Long-Term Load Profiles Analysis in High-Power IGBT Modules," in *IEEE Journal of Emerging and Selected Topics in Power Electronics*, vol. 4, no. 3, pp. 1050-1063, Sept. 2016.

[82] L. Yang, P. A. Agyakwa and C. M. Johnson, "Physics-of-Failure Lifetime Prediction Models for Wire Bond Interconnects in Power Electronic Modules," in

IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 9-17, March 2013.

[83] V. Smet et al., "Ageing and Failure Modes of IGBT Modules in High-Temperature Power Cycling," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 58, no. 10, pp. 4931-4941, Oct. 2011.

[84] R. Bayerer, T. Herrmann, T. Licht, J. Lutz and M. Feller, "Model for Power Cycling lifetime of IGBT Modules - various factors influencing lifetime," *5th International Conference on Integrated Power Electronics Systems*, 2008, pp. 1-6.

[85] P. Ghimire, A. R. de Vega, S. Beczkowski, B. Rannestad, S. Munk-Nielsen and P. Thogersen, "Improving Power Converter Reliability: Online Monitoring of High-Power IGBT Modules," in *IEEE Industrial Electronics Magazine*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 40-50, Sept. 2014.

[86] D. Hirschmann, D. Tissen, S. Schroder and R. W. De Doncker, "Reliability Prediction for Inverters in Hybrid Electrical Vehicles," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 22, no. 6, pp. 2511-2517, Nov. 2007.

[87] M. Ciappa, F. Carbognani and W. Fichtner, "Lifetime modeling of thermomechanics-related failure mechanisms in high power IGBT modules for traction applications," ISPSD '03. 2003 *IEEE 15th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs*, 2003. Proceedings., 2003, pp. 295-298.

[88] L. Ceccarelli, R. M. Kotecha, A. S. Bahman, F. Iannuzzo and H. A. Mantooth, "Mission-Profile-Based Lifetime Prediction for a SiC mosfet Power Module Using a Multi-Step Condition-Mapping Simulation Strategy," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 10, pp. 9698-9708, Oct. 2019.

[89] M. Novak, V. Ferreira, M. Andresen, T. Dragicevic, F. Blaabjerg and M. Liserre, "FS-MPC Based Thermal Stress Balancing and Reliability Analysis for NPC Converters," in *IEEE Open Journal of Power Electronics*, vol. 2, pp. 124-137, 2021.

[90] Z. Ni, X. Lyu, O. P. Yadav, B. N. Singh, S. Zheng and D. Cao, "Overview of Real-Time Lifetime Prediction and Extension for SiC Power Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 7765-7794, Aug. 2020.
[91] F. Hoffmann and N. Kaminski, "Power cycling capability and lifetime estimation of discrete silicon carbide power devices," in Silicon Carbide and Related Materials 2019, ser. Mater. Sci. Forum, vol. 1004. Trans Tech Publications Ltd, Aug. 2020, pp. 977–984.

[92] B. Hu et al., "Failure and Reliability Analysis of a SiC Power Module Based on Stress Comparison to a Si Device," in *IEEE Transactions on Device and Materials Reliability*, vol. 17, no. 4, pp. 727-737, Dec. 2017.

[93] Rychlik, "A new definition of the rainflow cycle counting method," *Int. J. Fatigue*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 119–121, 1987.

[94] Technical Information IGBT Modules Use of Power Cycling Curves foIGBT 4, Infineon, Neubiberg, Germany, 2012.

[95] J. Rodriguez, Jih-Sheng Lai and Fang Zheng Peng, "Multilevel inverters: a survey of topologies, controls, and applications," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 49, no. 4, pp. 724-738, Aug. 2002.

[96] S. S. Williamson, A. K. Rathore and F. Musavi, "Industrial Electronics for Electric Transportation: Current State-of-the-Art and Future Challenges," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 62, no. 5, pp. 3021-3032, May 2015.

[97] S. B. Kjaer, J. K. Pedersen and F. Blaabjerg, "A review of single-phase gridconnected inverters for photovoltaic modules," in *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 41, no. 5, pp. 1292-1306, Sept.-Oct. 2005.

[98] B. Singh, B. N. Singh, A. Chandra, K. Al-Haddad, A. Pandey and D. P. Kothari, "A review of single-phase improved power quality AC-DC converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 50, no. 5, pp. 962-981, Oct. 2003.
[99] Q. Li and P. Wolfs, "A Review of the Single Phase Photovoltaic Module

Integrated Converter Topologies With Three Different DC Link Configurations," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 1320-1333, May 2008.

[100] S. Bernet, "Recent developments of high power converters for industry and traction applications," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 1102-1117, Nov. 2000.

[101] S. Kouro et al., "Recent Advances and Industrial Applications of Multilevel Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 57, no. 8, pp. 2553-2580, Aug. 2010.

[102] Y. Jiao, S. Lu and F. C. Lee, "Switching performance optimization for high frequency high power 3-level neutral point clamped phase leg," 2013 *IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition*, 2013, pp. 3949-3956.

[103] M. Schweizer, T. Friedli and J. W. Kolar, "Comparative Evaluation of Advanced Three-Phase Three-Level Inverter/Converter Topologies Against Two-Level Systems," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 60, no. 12, pp. 5515-5527, Dec. 2013.

[104] T. Bruckner, S. Bernet and P. K. Steimer, "Feedforward Loss Control of Three-Level Active NPC Converters," in *IEEE Transactions on Industry Applications*, vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 1588-1596, Nov.-dec. 2007.

[105] C. Hu et al., "An Improved Virtual Space Vector Modulation Scheme for Three-Level Active Neutral-Point-Clamped Inverter," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 7419-7434, Oct. 2017.

[106] K. Ma and F. Blaabjerg, "Modulation Methods for Neutral-Point-Clamped Wind Power Converter Achieving Loss and Thermal Redistribution Under Low-Voltage Ride-Through," in *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics*, vol. 61, no. 2, pp. 835-845, Feb. 2014.

[107] D. Floricau, E. Floricau and M. Dumitrescu, "Natural doubling of the apparent switching frequency using three-level ANPC converter," 2008 *International School on Nonsinusoidal Currents and Compensation*, 2008, pp. 1-6. [108] L. Ma, T. Kerekes, P. Rodriguez, X. Jin, R. Teodorescu and M. Liserre, "A New PWM Strategy for Grid-Connected Half-Bridge Active NPC Converters With Losses Distribution Balancing Mechanism," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 30, no. 9, pp. 5331-5340, Sept. 2015.

[109] B. Zhang, Q. Ge, P. Wang, X. Wang and Y. Yu, "A novel modulation strategy providing loss balancing and neutral point potential balancing for three-

level active neutral-point-clamped converter," 2015 17th European Conference on Power Electronics and Applications (EPE'15 ECCE-Europe), 2015, pp. 1-9.

[110] X. Jing, J. He and N. A. O. Demerdash, "Loss balancing SVPWM for active NPC converters," 2014 *IEEE Applied Power Electronics Conference and Exposition* - APEC 2014, 2014, pp. 281-288.

[111] E. Gurpinar and A. Castellazzi, "Single-Phase T-Type Inverter Performance Benchmark Using Si IGBTs, SiC MOSFETs, and GaN HEMTs," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 31, no. 10, pp. 7148-7160, Oct. 2016.

[112] N. He, M. Chen, J. Wu, N. Zhu and D. Xu, "20-kW Zero-Voltage-Switching SiC-mosfet Grid Inverter With 300 kHz Switching Frequency," in IEEE *Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 5175-5190, June 2019.

[113] N. He, Y. Li, C. Du, C. Liu, C. Hu and D. Xu, "SiC MOSFET zero-voltageswitching SVM controlled three-phase grid inverter," 2016 *IEEE Energy Conversion Congress and Exposition* (ECCE), 2016, pp. 1-8.

[114] Q. -X. Guan et al., "An Extremely High Efficient Three-Level Active Neutral-Point-Clamped Converter Comprising SiC and Si Hybrid Power Stages," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 33, no. 10, pp. 8341-8352, Oct. 2018.

[115] L. Zhang et al., "Evaluation of Different Si/SiC Hybrid Three-Level Active NPC Inverters for High Power Density," in *IEEE Transactions on Power Electronics*, vol. 35, no. 8, pp. 8224-8236, Aug. 2020.

[116] <u>https://ixapps.ixys.com</u>.

[117] <u>https://www.mitsubishielectric.com</u>.

[118] <u>https://www.vishay.com</u>.